TEACHERS' PERCEPTIONS OF MINDFULNESS-BASED PRACTICES IN ELEMENTARY SCHOOLS

A Thesis

Presented to the faculty of Graduate and Professional Studies in Education

California State University, Sacramento

Submitted in partial satisfaction of the requirements for the degree of

MASTER OF ARTS

in

Child Development (Applied Settings)

by

Melissa Jean-Baptiste

SPRING 2014

EXPLORING TEACHERS' PERCEPTIONS OF MINDFULNESS-BASED

PRACTICES

IN ELEMENTARY SCHOOLS

	A Thesis
	by
	Melissa Jean-Baptiste
Approved by:	
Dr. Ana Garcia-Nevarez	, Committee Chair
Dr. Christi Cervantes	, Second Reader
Date	

I certify that this student has met the requirements for format contained in the University format manual, and that this thesis is suitable for shelving in the Library and credit is to be awarded for the thesis.

	, Department Chair	
Dr. Susan Heredia		Date

Graduate and Professional Studies in Education

Abstract

of

TEACHERS' PERCEPTIONS OF MINDFULNESS-BASED PRACTICES IN ELEMENTARY SCHOOLS

by

Melissa Jean-Baptiste

This study explored elementary school teachers' perceptions and experiences regarding implementation of mindfulness practices in their classroom. The concept of mindfulness involves three interrelated mental skills and dispositions: (a) concentrating attention intentionally on the here and now, (b) perceiving the present moment in a calm, clear, and receptive manner and (c) experiencing each moment just as it is without bias or judgment (Kostanski & Hassed, 2008). Currently, there is increasing interest in the utility of mindfulness practices for children and adolescents (Zelazo & Lyon, 2012), and school mindfulness programs are increasing in California as well as other areas of the country. Emerging evidence suggests that these programs are beneficial for increasing children and adolescents' attention, resilience, self-regulation and social-emotional skills (Napoli, Krech, & Holley, 2005).

Given the rising presence of mindfulness practices in elementary schools, it is important to learn about teachers' experiences with these programs. Therefore, in this study, semi-structured interviews were conducted with eight elementary school teachers

in the Bay Area of Northern California. Interview questions focused on the following areas: (a) teachers' introduction to and training in the mindfulness program, (b) their experiences and beliefs about implementing mindfulness practices in their classrooms and adapting them to their students' grade level and (c) their perceptions of the benefits of mindfulness practices for their students and themselves.

Qualitative analyses of the eight interview transcripts found that the teachers emphasized the importance of the "whole-kids" approach to mindfulness, in which mindfulness is encouraged in every aspect of the students' day and across all academic subjects. However, they all mentioned time constraints as a challenge to achieving this whole-kids approach. The teachers also mentioned implementation challenges related to the age level of the students, with teachers of younger students (kindergarten through second grade) reporting different challenges than teachers of older students (third and fourth grades). Despite these challenges, the teachers believed that their school's mindfulness program was beneficial in increasing their students' attention skills, self-regulation skills and social-emotional competence. They also believed that the program increased their enthusiasm for teaching and encouraged unity and collaboration among the teaching staff. Overall, the teachers had positive attitudes and perceptions regarding their school's mindfulness program.

	, Committee Chair
Dr. Ana Garcia-Nevarez	
Date	

DEDICATION

This thesis is dedicated to my wonderful husband, Paul who lovingly and patiently offered support and encouragement throughout this endeavor; including driving with me back and forth from Sacramento to Oakland, California for the teachers' interviews. Thanks especially to Jacqueline S. Hotchkiss, a classmate and friend, who believed in me, shared her knowledge and kept me motivated.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I offer my sincere appreciation to Dr. Christi Cervantes, my advisor, for her constant encouragement and shared excitement, support and guidance throughout this entire process. Also, thanks to all the wonderful professors at CSU, Sacramento who have shared their knowledge, support and expertise in a manner that encouraged me to pursue a Masters degree in my chosen field.

Additionally, I must certainly give thanks to Ms. Cowan, co-founder and executive director of Mindfulness Schools, for making the schools available for research and the recruitment of teachers for interviews. My sincere appreciation is offered to the classroom teachers who so openly and enthusiastically shared their experiences with me in support of this study. This would not have been possible without each of you and your dedication to advancing the use of mindfulness-based interventions in elementary schools.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
Dedication	vi
Acknowledgments.	vii
List of Tables	x
1. INTRODUCTION	1
Statement of the Problem	1
Statement of Purpose	3
Background and Significance of the Study	4
Methods	8
Limitation of the Study	10
Organization of the Thesis	11
2. REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE	12
Theory and Applications of Mindfulness	15
Mindfulness and Children.	27
Teachers' Beliefs and Perceptions	35
3. METHODS	42
Research Design	42
Participants	42
Participating Schools.	44
The Mindful Schools Program and Training	46
Data Collection and Analysis	48
Role of the Researcher	50

4. RESUL	ΓS	52
The	Schools' Mindfulness Program	54
Teac	chers' Implementation of Mindfulness	61
Perc	eived Benefits of Mindfulness Practices.	69
5. DISCUS	SSION	78
The	Schools' Mindfulness Program	79
Teac	chers' Implementation of Mindfulness Practice in the Classroom	83
Ben	efits of Mindfulness for Students and Teachers	86
Lim	itations of the Study	88
Reco	ommendations for School Mindfulness Programs	90
Appendix A.	Elementary School Teacher Interview Protocol	94
Appendix B.	Elementary School Curriculum (K-5)	98
References		101

LIST OF TABLES

Table		Page
1.	Participants' Teaching Experience and Personal Experience with Mindfulness	53

Chapter 1

INTRODUCTION

Statement of the Problem

Mindfulness research and applications are steadily increasing in settings such as medical settings, various workplaces and school settings. According to Shapiro and Carlson (2009), "Mindfulness is the awareness that arises through intentionally attending in an open, accepting, and discerning way to whatever is arising in the present moment." The components of mindfulness include a focus on the present moment, non-judgmental acceptance of experiences and events, and the ability to control negative emotions (Coffey, Hartman, & Fredrickson, 2010). Research has shown that when people are mindful they are not distracted by external or internal stimuli, and they are better able to pay attention to tasks (Napoli, Krech, & Holley, 2005). The practice of mindfulness also enables individuals to regulate negative emotions in stressful situations (Beddoe & Murphy, 2004). Additionally, people who are mindful are believed to have an increase in cognitive ability and concentration under pressure (Chambers, Gullone, & Allen, 2008).

Until recently, mindfulness programs exclusively focused on adult health and well-being. However, there currently is increasing interest in the utility of mindfulness practices for children (Napoli et al., 2005; Zelazo & Lyon, 2012). Many children are experiencing difficulties in a variety of domains, including academic, psychological and

cognitive. Furthermore, the pressure engendered by these difficulties may lead to anger, violent behavior, conduct disorders, and various types of anxiety, all of which can negatively impact students' school performance. In order to address such problems, the mindfulness-based program is one tool that is currently being implemented in classrooms throughout the United States and other countries. Such transformative school programs are believed to have the potential to help children become more resilient as well as more socially and emotionally competent (Domitrovich, Cortes, & Greenberg, 2007).

Given the rising presence of mindfulness practices in elementary schools, it is important to learn about teachers' experiences with these programs. Teachers play an important role in the implementation of mindfulness programs by evaluating the benefits of the practice for their students' academic development. Furthermore, in addition to their responsibility for students' academic development, teachers are increasingly expected to be more keenly aware of their students' social emotional development and to have effective methods for dealing with social-emotional challenges (Ritchart & Perkins, 2000). Therefore, it is important to learn about teachers' perceptions of their school's mindfulness programs, their experiences in incorporating mindfulness in the classroom and their beliefs regarding the benefits of these programs for their students and themselves.

Statement of Purpose

The purpose of this qualitative study was to examine elementary school teachers' perceptions and experiences regarding the implementation of mindfulness-based interventions in their classrooms. Greenland (2010) proposes that teachers' personal beliefs about children's learning influence their teaching practices and interaction with children. She also notes that teachers' beliefs and perceptions regarding their role in the classroom are significant to implementation of mindfulness practices. The elementary school teachers in the current study had been implementing the mindfulness-based practice in their classrooms for approximately three years at the beginning of this study in 2011. The specific questions this research sought to answer were the following:

- (1) How were the teachers introduced to and trained for the mindfulness program at their school?
- (2) What are the teachers' experiences and beliefs regarding implementing the program in their classrooms and adapting it to their students' grade level?
- (3) What are teachers' perceptions of the benefits of the school's mindfulness program for their students and for themselves?

Background and Significance of the Study

Mindfulness Theory and Application

The current concept of mindfulness originated with the meditation practices in the Eastern Buddhist tradition. Historically, mindfulness practices were used for the purpose of promoting individual awareness (Gogerly, 2007). Around 1960, Eastern meditation practices began to be popular in the Western world, when Nhat Hanh, a Vietnamese Monk, began leading retreats in the United States. Consequently, the concept of mindfulness began to spread in Western thought and spiritual practices. Currently, mindfulness programs, such as those found in elementary schools, tend to be secular in orientation. The application of mindfulness has been theorized to involve three interrelated mental skills and dispositions. Kostanski and Hassed (2008) described these skills and dispositions as: (a) the ability to focus attention, (b) the ability to perceive the present moment calmly and clearly, and (c) the skill of experiencing each moment without bias or judgment.

One important theoretical framework for recent research on mindfulness is the positive psychology framework. Mindfulness and positive psychology encourage the focus of attention more closely on the positive aspects of situations, ones' own self and others, which ultimately leads to a happier, more meaningful and fulfilling life. The framework of positive psychology also brings into focus human virtues such as kindness, compassion and resilience. Fredrickson (1998) emphasized the importance of mindfulness and positive emotions in building individuals' personal resources. The

development of positive emotions and resilience are essential in recovery from misfortune, setbacks or life changes.

Mindfulness theory makes several claims about the benefits of regular mindfulness practices. First, the mindfulness skill of redirecting the focus of attention can potentially eliminate or minimize physical discomforts such as chronic pain and stress (Kabat-Zinn, 2003). The mindfulness-based stress reduction (MBSR) program uses specific mindfulness exercises such as breath awareness and body scan yoga for treatment of physical ailments and stress symptoms. Second, mindfulness researchers and theorists claim that mindfulness training increases attention skills and executive functions, including the ability to control and easily switch the focus of attention (Hamilton, Kitzmen, & Guyotte, 2006). The development of flexible attention is hypothesized as being central to strengthening of executive functions. These executive functions involve the individual's coordination of reasoning, working memory and selfcontrol (Heeren, Broeck, & Philippot, 2006). Third, mindfulness researchers and theorists claim that mindfulness training increases social-emotional well-being by promoting the capacity to develop and sustain positive relationships with peers and the ability to regulate and communicate emotions (Cohen, 2006; Schonert-Reichl & Lawlor, 2010).

Children and Mindfulness

Zelazo and Lyons (2012) propose that all core aspects of mindfulness can be adapted for children, including learning to monitor their attention and observe their

thoughts and feelings without emotional reactivity. Adaptations include adding more concreteness and physical involvement in mindfulness activities, as well as adjusting the length of mindfulness sessions for the specific age groups. For example, Coholic, Eys and Lougheed (2012) showed that using an art-based mindfulness activity with six year old children improved overall classroom performance. Children who participated in the art-based mindfulness group self-reported lower emotional reactivity in comparison to children in the control group.

Mindfulness researchers propose that programs nurturing mindfulness are an effective way to build children's social-emotional well-being and resilience. For example, the practice of focusing on the breath is strongly believed to be a simple and effective way to achieve concentration and relaxation and also to promote happiness and life satisfaction in young children (Greenland, 2010; Napoli et al., 2005). Kabat-Zinn (2003) suggests that mindfulness training teaches children to pay attention in the classroom, enhances their impulse control, reduces student and teacher stress and consequently reduces behavior problems in the classroom. All of these skills are relevant to educational goals and classroom success.

Seligman, Ernst, Gillham, Reivich and Linkins (2009) argue that schools play a major role in cultivating the kinds of mental habits and social-emotional dispositions that children in general will need to realize in order to lead productive, satisfying and meaningful lives in the present century. Researchers in the field are making firm claims that mindfulness practice beginning in school settings enhances the quality of American public education by cultivating more positive habits of mind (Burke, 2010; Rempel,

2012). Furthermore, mindfulness encourages teachers' professional development by promoting changes in old mindsets, or habits of mind, so that they are better prepared to meet the needs of their students as well as the demands of their jobs (Roeser, Skinner, Beers, & Jennings, 2012).

The Role of Teachers in School Mindfulness Programs

Teachers assume a wide range of roles to support school and student success. The mindfulness program in schools is a growing movement that has reported benefits for many students and their teachers. Therefore, it is of utmost importance to learn about teachers' perceptions, beliefs and experiences regarding the mindfulness programs in their schools. The classroom teachers are the ones who implement the program as well as evaluate the benefits for their students. However, even though teachers' perceptions are understood to be central to the implementation and success of new school programs and interventions, little is known about how teachers perceive the mindfulness program in their school and what they expect from it.

The intent of this thesis research was to provide information on the perceptions and beliefs held by elementary school teachers who practice mindfulness in their classrooms. Understanding the perspective of teachers, and learning about their experiences with a school-based mindfulness program, will promote further understanding of how the program is implemented and what potential benefits and challenges it has for students and teachers.

Methods

Participants and Schools

Eight teachers (7 female, 1 male) from three Northern California elementary schools with mindfulness programs participated in this qualitative study. Originally ten teachers were recruited through the Mindfulness-Together-Online-Community, a web site organized by Susan Kaiser Greenland in order to offer professional development opportunities and a support network for mindfulness-based educators. However, two teachers were unable to participate because of scheduling difficulties. The eight elementary school teachers taught kindergarten through fourth grade, and had been implementing the program in their classrooms for approximately three years prior to the interviews in 2011. Each of the eight teachers had a minimum of 10 years of tenure at his or her present school. Representing diverse backgrounds, these teachers had come from various parts of the world (i.e., India, Japan, Palestine, New York and California).

Three elementary schools participated in this study, all of which are located in the Bay Area of Northern California. Five of the eight teachers taught at Park Day School, a culturally diverse private school in Oakland, California that serves students in grades kindergarten through eight. The majority of students at Park Day School come from middle to upper income families. Another teacher taught at Marin Elementary School, a small, culturally diverse public school located in Albany, California, that serves students from kindergarten through fifth grade. The majority of students at Marin Elementary

come from relatively affluent neighborhoods. Finally, two teachers taught at Bridges Academy at Melrose, a small public school located in East Oakland, California, that serves students in grades kindergarten through fifth. This school is located in a low-income area, and serves primarily low-income students.

Data Collection Procedure

Data were collected through semi-structured, open-ended interviews with the teachers. Most interviews were conducted in the teachers' classrooms, during their lunch break or after school. One of the interviews however, was conducted via telephone. The interview protocol consisted of open-ended questions that covered the following four areas: (a) the teacher's introduction to and training experiences for the school's mindfulness program; (b) the teacher's experiences and challenges regarding implementing the mindfulness program in their classroom; (c) the teachers' perceptions of the benefits and challenges of mindfulness practices for the students, and (d) their perceptions of the extent to which parents and the school community accepted and valued the program at their school. The interviews were approximately 30 to 45 minutes in length and were audio recorded to help ensure accuracy in reporting teacher responses.

Analysis Procedure

The audiotaped interviews were transcribed in their entirety. These interview transcripts were analyzed for commonly shared themes and issues in the following three areas: (a) teachers' reports of their introduction to the mindfulness program, (b) the teachers' incorporation of mindfulness practices in their classroom and their adaptation of the practices to students' grade levels and (c) teachers' perceptions of both student benefits and classroom challenges associated with use of the program. Once key information about the perceptions of the mindfulness-based program and emerging themes had been identified on the transcripts, summary sheets were prepared for each of the participants. This allowed analysis of beliefs, values, and practices that were shared and not shared among the eight elementary school teachers.

Limitations of the Study

This qualitative interview study explored teachers' beliefs and experiences regarding their school's mindfulness program. It is important to note the limitations of this study. First, the sample of teachers was small, and the teachers represented just three schools in the Bay Area of Northern California. Second, the teachers taught kindergarten through fourth grade; it is not clear whether similar teacher reports would be found for teachers of higher grades. Third, most of the eight teachers were already familiar with and personally using mindfulness practices before being introduced to their school's

program. Therefore, the sample is limited to teachers who were experienced in mindfulness and who were very positive about their school's mindfulness program.

Also, interviewing was the only method used to study teachers' experiences in school mindfulness programs. The limited scope of the thesis research did not allow for additional methods such as classroom observations of teacher-student mindfulness sessions. Furthermore, the interviews were conducted during the teachers' lunch breaks or immediately after school, and these times may not have been the most relaxed time for teachers. These time periods also did not allow for extended, in-depth interviewing.

Organization of the Thesis

This thesis contains a total of five chapters, plus an appendix and reference section. Chapter One has provided a brief introduction to the thesis. Chapter Two presents a review of the literature in three areas: (a) Theory and Applications of Mindfulness, (b) Mindfulness and Children and (c) Teachers' Beliefs and Perceptions. Chapter Three provides an overview of the methodology. Chapter Four presents the qualitative data on teacher's perceptions of the mindfulness program in their school. Finally, Chapter Five discusses the implications of the interview data, the limitations of this study and possible directions and considerations for future study.

Chapter 2

REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE

Recently, mindfulness research and applications have greatly expanded worldwide (Greenland, 2010; Roeser & Zelazo, 2012; Schoeberlein, Koffler, & Jha, 2005). Kabat-Zinn (2005) defines mindfulness as a special state of consciousness in which individuals are intentionally attentive to present momentary experiences. More specifically, mindfulness includes components such as present-centered attention, nonjudgmental acceptance of experiences and events, clarity about one's internal states, and the ability to manage negative emotions (Coffey et al., 2010). Training programs for developing mindfulness generally include activities such as yoga-based physical exercises, breathing exercises, guided meditation and journal-writing exercises (Mendelson, Greenberg, Dariotis, Gould, Rhoades, & Leaf, 2010). Mindfulness has been shown to be positively related to adults' physical health, social-emotional well-being and positive social relationships (Brown, Ryan, & Creswell, 2007).

Until recently, mindfulness programs exclusively focused on adult health and well-being. However, there is increasing interest in the utility of mindfulness practices for children. Due to the rise in child and adolescent disorders such as anxiety, conduct disorder, and attention deficit hyperactivity disorder (ADHD), some elementary schools are now integrating mindfulness into educational programs (Singh, Singh, Lancioni,

Singh, Winton & Adkin, 2009). Additionally, school mindfulness programs address children's management of stress. Stress has been shown to have a negative impact on children, and may reveal itself in the form of complaints, anger, anxiety, depression and the inability to focus and concentrate during classroom activities (Semple, Reid, & Miller, 2005). Because the present day society and the life experiences of children have changed considerably in the 21st century, there is a great need for transformative programs such as mindfulness training in schools (Weissberg, Walberg, O'Brien & Kuster, 2003).

Furthermore, proponents of mindfulness training argue that children's mindfulness must be cultivated, much in the same way that academics, sports or music are cultivated (mindfulschools.org). Such transformative school programs are believed to have the potential to help children become more resilient as well as more socially and emotionally competent. School-based mindfulness programs are especially increasing in California; in the bay area of Northern California alone, there are 53 elementary schools with mindfulness programs (www.mindfulschools.org). But these programs are also increasing in other states such as Massachusetts and Ohio. Documented benefits of these school mindfulness programs suggest that children are empowered to rise above adverse situations by recognizing their control over whatever is happening in the present moment (www.mindfulschools.org).

Given the rising presence of mindfulness practices in elementary schools, it is important to learn about elementary school teachers' experiences with these programs as well as their perceptions of the mindfulness practices and their benefits. According to

research findings, teachers' perceptions and endorsement of new classroom practices ultimately determine how beneficial and productive these practices will be (Brown, 2009). McCready and Soloway (2010) argue that school administrators and others concerned with reform must consider the teachers' perceptions of the benefits for their students. The way in which a given curriculum is enacted may vary based on the individual teacher's beliefs, values and perceptions related to teaching experiences, learning and the instructional environment. Also, Zhang and Burry-Stock (2003) suggest that teachers should have personal knowledge of new programs such as mindfulness before classroom implementation. The beliefs and attitudes of teachers toward new classroom programs are essential because teachers are primary in student evaluation, assessment of academic skills and social competence; and they are the ones who carry the most responsibility for implementing new programs.

The current qualitative interview study endeavored to gain a better understanding of elementary school teachers' perceptions of the mindfulness programs at their schools. Specifically, the study focused on the following areas: (a) the teachers' training experiences for the mindfulness program at their schools, (b) their experiences, challenges and beliefs regarding implementing mindfulness practices in their classrooms and adapting them to their students' grade level and (c) their perceptions of the benefits of their school's mindfulness program. This study draws upon the literature in three areas, all of which are reviewed in this chapter. First, this chapter reviews literature on theory and application of mindfulness that is based on adult populations. Second, the chapter reviews research on relations between mindfulness practices and children's development

as well as the research on school-based mindfulness programs. Third, the chapter reviews literature on teachers' perceptions of new school practices in general and on teachers' perceptions of the school-based mindfulness program specifically.

Theory and Applications of Mindfulness

The majority of mindfulness research has focused on clinical psychology interventions for adults as well as the promotion of physical health and the alleviation of pain. However, more recently, research on mindfulness has also been situated within the positive psychology framework for promoting social-emotional well-being. This section briefly discusses the following areas: (a) the history of mindfulness, (b) the positive psychology framework and (c) key theoretical claims about mindfulness. These areas provide the background for the emerging work on mindfulness and children.

Brief History of the Mindfulness Field

The current concept of mindfulness originated with the meditation practices in the Eastern Buddhist tradition. Historically, mindfulness practices were used for the purpose of promoting individual awareness (Gogerly, 2007). Around 1960, Eastern meditation practices began to be popular in the Western world, when Nhat Hanh, a Vietnamese Monk, began leading retreats in the United States. Consequently, the concept of mindfulness began to spread in Western thought and spiritual practices. Although techniques used in Buddhist meditation are considered to be spiritual practices, their main

purpose is ultimately to allow the mind to become free of negative thinking. A mind free of criticism allows an individual to develop the ability to see people and situations without judgment, and therefore to increase empathy and compassion. Currently, mindfulness programs tend to be secular in orientation. The secular approach is influenced by the work of social psychologist, Langer (e.g., Langer, Hatem, Joss, & Howell, 1989), who emphasizes the skill of mindful attention and contrasts it with mindless processing of external stimuli.

Many definitions and descriptions of "mindfulness" have been offered. For example, the definition of Bishop et al. (2004) added the components of self-regulating attention and the ability to manage behavior and emotion. However, the most profound and frequently used definition of mindfulness was offered by Kabat-Zinn (1994, p.4), who simply defined it as, "paying attention in a particular way: on purpose, in the present moment, and non-judgmentally." Therefore, the concept of mindfulness involves three interrelated mental skills and dispositions: (a) concentrating attention intentionally on the here and now, (b) perceiving the present moment in a calm, clear, and receptive manner and (c) experiencing each moment just as it is without bias or judgment (Kostanski & Hassed, 2008). Other terms that have been used for the mindfulness construct are contemplative practice and meditation.

Kabat-Zinn was the first medical doctor to conceive of mindfulness practices as an appropriate element in the treatment of chronic medical conditions and stress.

Subsequently, he adapted Naht Hahn's teachings into his eight-week Mindfulness Based Stress Reduction (MBSR) course, which has become a very popular supplemental form

of treatment in contemporary psychotherapy and medical settings (Hofmann, Sawyer, Witt, & Oh, 2010). The program is based on a series of classes given over an 8-week period in which participants learn various cognitive methods to better manage their thought processes. The original concept and intention of MBSR was to teach patients how to supplement their medical treatments by taking an active role in their own well-being. In other words, whatever is occurring in everyday living is done in mindfulness. Abrams (2007) claimed that such practices teach individuals how to calm themselves, accept their thoughts, soothe any discomfort and become present in the moment.

The Positive Psychology Framework

Although mindfulness research is interdisciplinary, much of the current research on mindfulness is situated within the theoretical framework of positive psychology. As opposed to psychology's traditional focus on negative aspects of human well-being, mental health issues and other illnesses, positive psychology offers a scientific approach to studying happiness and fulfillment. The positive psychology field focuses on the strengths and virtues that enable individuals as well as communities to progress and prosper (Cohn & Fredrickson, 2010; Seligman et al., 2009). It is founded on the premise that most people desire to lead meaningful and fulfilling lives through which their best qualities and attributes may be experienced.

Mindfulness training fits with the focus of positive psychology because it encourages adults as well as children to learn how to focus more closely on positive

aspects of themselves, others and their world. The practice of mindfulness also encourages them to think in different ways with a positive attitude. Qualities and virtues promoted by mindfulness training include compassion for self and others, open mindedness, and positive emotions such as gratitude.

Work within the positive psychology framework also focuses on the development of resilience. Resilience is an important concern of positive psychology because it takes into consideration the capability of individuals to recover from or adjust readily to misfortune, stress or change. Fredrickson (1998) developed the "broaden and build" theory to explain how increased positive emotions relate to both resilience and creativity. She claims, "positive emotions set people on trajectories of growth that, over time, build consequential personal resources" (p.1045).

In a recent study, Fredrickson, Cohn, Coffey, Pek and Finkel (2008) assigned half of their adult participants to a seven-week "loving-kindness" meditation intervention and the other half to a wait-list control group. Loving-kindness meditation is described as a way of evoking positive emotions and increasing warm and caring feelings toward the self and others. During the meditation exercise, participants were first asked to focus on their heart region and think about a person for whom they already felt warm and loving feelings. Next, they were asked to extend warm and loving feelings to themselves; then they were to extend these feelings to other people. Fredrickson and her colleagues found that the meditation group reported increases in their daily experiences of positive emotions such as joy, gratitude and happiness, compared to the control group.

Key Claims about Mindfulness and Research Findings

Mindfulness research and theory proposes several claims about the benefits of mindfulness training for adults' positive functioning. This subsection focuses on three claims: (a) physical health benefits, (b) attention and executive function benefits, and (c) social-emotional benefits.

Mindfulness training increases physical health. Mindfulness training may be cultivated in adults through a variety of meditation-based attention exercises such as body scan, yoga, mindful walking and breath awareness activities. For example, MBSR training is steadily being adopted into clinical settings as a supplemental treatment of physical health problems such as chronic pain and stress (Kabat-Zinn, 2003). The typical mindfulness-based intervention is an 8-week, 2-hour group lesson supplemented by daily individual practice at home, plus a full day silent retreat. During MBSR training, participants are instructed to focus attention on their moment-to-moment experiences, paying attention to the breath and observing certain sensations involved with breathing such as the up and down movement of the diaphragm as they breath. If attention wanders, it should be quickly brought back to the present moment. In this manner, practitioners reflect on experiences as they arise without triggering emotional reactions or evaluations.

A large body of literature has documented the beneficial effects of MBSR practices on physical health. Grossman, Niemann, Schmid and Walach (2004) argue that mindfulness exercises have been shown to decrease the body's reactivity. For example, physical discomforts such as severe back pain have been reportedly minimized by

mindfulness exercises. The effectiveness of the practice may include diverting attention away from the situation, or it may require "bringing one's complete attention to the present moment and paying attention in a particular way, on purpose" (Kabat-Zinn, 1994, p. 4). Participants may encounter a wide range of chronic pain, other physical discomforts, as well as sources of anxiety all of which may require the practice of mindfulness in different forms.

Mindfulness training has also been used to decrease individual stress levels. High stress levels are believed to have a negative impact on physical health. Therefore, management of stress can potentially increase physical health. For example, in recent research by Baer, Carmody, and Hunsinger (2012), adults with problematic levels of stress related to chronic illness and pain were given the eight-week MBSR training. The participants reported greater levels of mindfulness after the second week, and they reported lower levels of perceived stress at the fourth week of training. In another recent study, Roeser et al. (2013) found that elementary school teachers in a mindfulness training condition showed significantly reduced teacher stress and burnout, compared to teachers in the control group.

Several universities have reportedly included mindfulness-based stress management in the core curriculum for undergraduate medical students as part of their health enhancement program. For example, Rosenthal and Okie (2005) reported on a mindfulness program adopted by Harvard University as a potential intervention for reducing the incidence of depression and stress among their students. The researchers

found that 10 to 15 minutes of daily mindfulness exercises for a few times per week promoted greater tolerance or elimination of stress.

Mindfulness training increases attention and executive functions. A number of mindfulness researchers propose that mindfulness practices increase adults' focused attention abilities (Hamilton et al., 2006). Researchers also propose that mindfulness practices promote flexible attention, which is the ability to control and easily switch the focus of attention (Zeidan, Johnson, Diamond, David, & Goolkasian, 2010). The development of flexible attention is hypothesized as being central to the strengthening of executive functions. In the Roeser et al. (2013) study mentioned above, elementary school teachers who participated in mindfulness training showed increases in focused attention and working memory capacity, in addition to reduced stress levels.

According to Heeren et al. (2009), executive functions refer to the individual's coordination of reasoning, working memory and self-control. Heeren et al. (2009) examined the effects of mindfulness training on executive functions with college students in an upper division sociology course. It was predicted that students who participated in mindfulness practices would show an increase in performance on higher-level cognitive skills over the semester compared to a control group of students. The class met twice a week, with the first ten minutes dedicated to a specific meditation practice. Students were responsible for continuing the practice throughout the week and keeping a journal in which they kept track of the days and times they meditated, any difficulties encountered, as well as their ability to handle frustration. At the end of the semester, as predicted, the meditation group showed increased performance on executive function tests. Brown,

Ryan and Creswell (2007) propose that enhanced attention skills and executive functions have important benefits for self-regulation and well-being. They propose that "...the fuller awareness afforded by mindfulness facilitates more flexible, adaptive responses to events, and helps to minimize automatic, habitual, or impulsive reactions..." (p. 223).

Mindfulness training increases social-emotional well-being. Some researchers propose that mindfulness training indirectly influences emotional well-being by means of increased self-regulation and emotional regulation abilities (Brown & Ryan, 2007). The proposal is that mindfulness training increases self-awareness, clarity of thought and acceptance of emotions, which in turn increase effective regulation of negative emotions. For example, Schroevers and Brandsma (2010) conducted a study of 64 adults who participated in an eight-week session of mindfulness training. In addition to the training, the participants were asked to do informal mindfulness exercises for 45 minutes during their daily routine. The participants' daily activities included eating a meal, shopping or cleaning with full focus and awareness. The participants' post-intervention reports showed a significant decrease in negative emotions and an increase in positive emotions. Additional studies show that mindfulness training relates to participants' decreased reports of negative emotions and decreased reactivity to sadness-inducing stimuli (Arch & Craske, 2006; Farb, Anderson, Mayberg, Bean, McKeon, & Segal, 2010). Furthermore, research suggests that mindfulness may decrease depression by decreasing the ruminative thoughts that are associated with depression (Baer, 2003).

Another proposal is that mindfulness training increases positive emotions, which then increase social-emotional competence and well-being. Fredrickson's (1998) study on

broaden-and-build theory of positive emotions revealed that daily experiences of positive emotions increase over time and build powerful personal resources. Fredrickson et al. (2008) tested the build hypothesis in a field experiment with 139 working adults. Half were randomly assigned to the loving-kindness meditation practice. The results of this study revealed that the meditation produced increases over time in daily experiences of positive emotions, and thereby produced increases in a wide range of personal resources (e.g., self-acceptance and good physical health). This study's research on mindfulness training centers on how positive emotions are the mechanism of change and how loving-kindness meditation is an intervention strategy that produces positive emotions.

Mindfulness training may also affect an individual's ability to maintain successful social relationships. For example, Fredrickson et al.'s (2008) study, mentioned above, found that the loving-kindness meditation practice resulted in participants' increased positive emotions, which positively related to more positive social relationships.

Regarding romantic relationships, Barnes, Brown, Krusemark, Campbell and Rogge (2007) demonstrated a correlation between increased mindfulness in couples and an enhanced relationship. The couples reported improved closeness as well as general relationship satisfaction. Mindfulness scholars propose that mindfulness enhances closeness and attunement in relationships and increases awareness of the others' emotions and nonverbal behaviors (Brown et al., 2007; Duncan, Coatsworth & Greenberg, 2009).

Practical Applications of Mindfulness in Different Settings

Recently, the applications and practices of mindfulness have been promoted in settings that require concentration and social-emotional adjustment. These settings include workplaces such as businesses, government agencies, the helping professions and universities. Often mindfulness is introduced into these settings by means of the MBSR 8-week course. Four workplace applications are discussed below.

First, mindfulness practices have been introduced in workplaces where keen attention is crucial and where the slightest error can be critical. The objective of mindfulness applications in these settings is to develop the ability to pay attention to tasks by eliminating external thoughts that divert attention. In a technical workshop, a study was conducted involving 15 machinists (Tang et al., 2009). Machinists' work requires total focus, attentiveness, and accuracy. Eight machinists were in the experimental group, and seven machinists were in the control group. The experimental group was assigned to a guided, twenty-minute meditation before beginning their workday and a ten-minute meditation after lunch break. The group was encouraged to do the same meditation before retiring in the evening for relaxation and to improve concentration and mental stability. After the 8-week MBSR, the craftsmen were reported to have become more focused and attentive in that there were fewer physical cuts and bruises as well as an improvement in accuracy of performance over the control workers (Tang et al., 2009).

Second, mindfulness practices have also been applied to the medical field with reported benefits. Baer (2003) presented findings on a study of 12 emergency room

nurses who participated in mindfulness meditation practices for the required 8-weeks program, plus a one-day, six-hour retreat. They later self-reported such benefits as decreased tendency to focus on the negative aspects of their clients and increased ability to free the mind of others' negative emotions as well as less mental and physical fatigue. In addition to regulating negative emotions, the nursing profession also requires the ability to show compassion and empathy for others (Beddoe, & Murphy, 2004). The participating nurses reported experiencing remarkable results of increased self-compassion and reduced stress during their interactions with clients after participating in mindfulness meditation practice.

Third, mindfulness practice is currently being introduced into the realm of higher education. According to a recent study by Mrazek (2013), colleges and universities are beginning to experiment with mindfulness as a means for boosting college students' standardized test scores, (e.g., GRE and LSAT) by improving working memory. Application of mindfulness is believed to increase cognitive ability and concentration under pressure (Mrazek, 2013). The study consisted of 30 undergraduate students. Fifteen students were randomly selected to participate in mindfulness training and 15 students were placed in a control group. The standard MBSR training of 8-weeks of mindfulness practices were assigned to the group twice a day. The morning practice was guided by an experienced meditation practitioner. Evening practices were suggested before studying or retiring for the evening. The self-reported results suggested that participants were more relaxed, more confident and less stressed, compared to the control group.

Finally, the mindfulness approach to parenting has been considered an avenue for promoting secure attachment relationships between parents and children (Duncan et al., 2009). In terms of "mindful parenting," Suzuki (1970) proposes that the practice of mindfulness can empty parents' minds of old habits and limitations imposed by previous experiences, thereby allowing for spontaneous possibilities they may not have envisaged previously. This implies that mindfulness can reduce the tendency of parents to respond to their children based on the way they themselves were parented. In structured mindfulness training, parents are encouraged to focus their attention on one thing at a time. While some parents may respond to their children without focusing on what is happening in the here and now, mindfulness practice reminds parents to take a few mindful breaths before responding in haste or anger. Furthermore, there is evidence that the mindful approach to parenting has many positive effects on those practicing it. Specifically, Gunuratana (1991) suggests that the changes to the mindful parent appear to improve the overall quality of life for parents, children and others with whom they come in contact. As opposed to learning a set of skills to specifically change behaviors, mindfulness training produces positive changes that seem to result from a change in the way the mindful person relates to events in his or her environment.

Therefore, research indicates that training in mindfulness has many positive effects on individuals including parent-child relationships, spousal relationships, friends, and others who are important in their lives. Parents are able to re-connect with children and also see themselves as more skillful, positive and reliable parents. Such parenting skills are essential for building self-confidence in children as well as a supportive

foundation for school readiness, peer relationships and overall academic success. It seems only natural that such practices as mindfulness are currently increasing in application for children and youth. The following section discusses the application of mindfulness to children and the school setting.

Mindfulness and Children

While research on mindfulness and children's development is a much smaller body of work, compared to the work targeting adults, it is a growing area of research and application (Broderick & Metz, 2009, Greenland, 2010; Zelazo and Lyons, 2012). Programs that nurture mindfulness may be an effective way to build resilience and social-emotional competence in typically developing children as well as an effective supplementary treatment for clinical disorders such as childhood anxiety and stress related behavior Salzman, & Goldin, (2008). Currently, children are being trained in mindfulness practices in treatment settings, health promotion and prevention contexts as well as in school settings. Available research reports that the development of mindfulness is associated with beneficial outcomes for children and adolescents (Burke, 2010; Zelazo and Lyons, 2012).

Adapting Mindfulness Practices for Children

Because children are reportedly experiencing a lot of stress, and are under more pressure than ever before, mindfulness training and practices are increasingly being adapted for children. Zelazo and Lyons (2012) propose that all core aspects of mindfulness can be adapted for children, including learning to monitor their attention and observe their thoughts and feelings without emotional reactivity. Adaptations include adding more concreteness and physical involvement in mindfulness activities, as well as adjusting the length of a mindfulness session for the specific age groups.

Children may need more concrete explanations and examples of mindfulness (Chambers et al., 2008). Therefore, mindfulness exercises for children usually start with something that is concrete such as the temperature in the classroom, a particular sound or a smell. For example, teachers may cultivate mindful awareness by giving each child a raisin and then talking about the raisin's smell, what it looks like, how it feels in the hand and in the mouth, and how it tastes. Additionally, more movement or bodily involvement may be included in the mindfulness exercises for elementary school children who may have difficulty sitting still at first. Children may be instructed to walk around the schoolyard in a mindful way or to be mindful of others during transitions in the school day.

Mindfulness training also has to be adapted to children's attention spans (Zelazo & Lyons, 2012). Initially, a mindfulness practice for elementary school children may begin with one or two minutes of just paying attention to the breath; then the length of

time may be gradually increased. At the teachers' discretion, another component of the practice may be added such as paying attention and redirecting wandering thoughts.

Overall, mindfulness training extends to children through fun and friendly exercises, songs, games and stories as well as certain other age-appropriate aspects such as language terms and reduction in the length of time sitting still. The components of mindfulness practices have been age-appropriately simplified so that children can benefit from the practice. Zelazo and Lyons (2012) suggest that adolescents and children can better understand the goals of mindfulness with the use of age-appropriate props, words and phrases. Also, teachers can be important role models for helping children and adolescents to develop and understand the skill of the mindfulness technique and begin to appreciate the benefits of mindfulness.

Benefits of Mindfulness for Children and Adolescents

Greenland (2010) proposes that mindfulness practices build children's inner and outer awareness and attention, which positively affects their academic performance as well as their social and emotional skills. Consistent with her proposal, emerging evidence suggests that age appropriate mindfulness practices are beneficial for building children and adolescents' attention, resilience, self-regulation and social-emotional skills (Brown et al., 2007). Therefore, studies grounded in developmental theory indicate that mindfulness practices are associated with beneficial outcomes for children and youth.

Langer et al. (1989) argue that, when students are mindful, their perspective-taking skills increase. Three benefits of mindfulness training for children are discussed below.

First, research suggests that mindfulness training is a valuable tool for increasing children's attention and self-regulation skills as well as improving their executive functions, just as it is for adults. Developments in these areas play a significant role in supporting academic competence. Napoli et al. (2005) conducted a 24-week study that evaluated the mindfulness-based component with 194 elementary school children. Half of the students received mindfulness training; the other half did not. The results showed that, compared to the control group, children who received the training showed significantly larger increases in selective attention and sustained attention from pretest to the posttest.

Second, recent studies show that mindfulness training reduces children's disruptive behaviors. Regular mindfulness exercises have been shown to enhance awareness and self-control in children and adolescents diagnosed with Attention Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder (ADHD). For example, a recent pilot study by van de Weijer-Bergsma, Formsma, de Bruin and Bogels (2012) showed significant increases in attention abilities for children and adolescents with ADHD who participated in eight weeks of mindfulness exercises (e.g., sitting meditation, body scan and breathing space). The changes in attention abilities were maintained at the 8-week follow-up. Also, parents of the participants reported a reduction in parent-child conflicts and therefore an improvement in their parent-child relationship.

Children and adolescents diagnosed with ADHD are reportedly often noncompliant with parental instructions. According to Singh et al. (2009), previous methods
used to reduce these children's problem behaviors, such as medication and other forms of
manipulation, have not been shown to enhance positive interactions between the children
and their parents. However, recent studies show that mindfulness training with parents,
without a specific focus on reducing problem behaviors, can promote positive
interactions with their children and increase parenting satisfaction as well. Singh et al.

(2009) found that giving mothers mindfulness training enhanced compliance by the child.
When children and parents were both given mindfulness training, children's compliance
increased even more and was maintained during follow-up.

Third, mindfulness training has been linked to social-emotional benefits. Kennedy Root and Denham (2010) argue that the role of emotions is essential in a multitude of areas of young children's development, including the development of positive peer relationships. Children who have more emotion knowledge and skills are better able to show empathy for peers who may be upset. This is important because children who misread emotions and behave inappropriately may be rejected by their peers (Izard, Fine, Schult, Ackerman, & Youngstrom, 2001). Furthermore, Webster-Stratton & Reid (2004) propose that social skills such as problem solving, empathy, effective communication and anger management are essential for being successful students and for academic persistence. In a study by Mendelson et al. (2010), urban elementary school children assigned to a mindfulness training condition later reported reduced emotional arousal on the Responses to Stress Questionnaire. Mindfulness training has been linked to

children's reduced anxiety (Semple, Reid, & Miller, 2005). It has also been linked to children's increased social skills and overall sense of well-being (Napoli et al., 2005; Saltzman & Goldin, 2008).

Mindfulness Programs in Schools

Just as mindfulness practices have expanded into the field of business, hospitals, universities, various workplaces and even the military, they have also expanded into elementary schools and higher grades. Kabat-Zinn (2003) suggests that mindfulness training teaches children to pay attention in the classroom, enhances their impulse control, reduces student and teacher stress and consequently reduces behavior problems in the classroom. One organization that has worked to create mindfulness programs in Northern California schools is the Mindful Schools Organization (www.mindfulschools.org). Its mission is to integrate the practice into schools' curricula as a way of empowering children and adolescents with long-term skills that enable them to make healthy choices, reduce stress, control anger and resolve conflicts (www.mindfulschools.org). Currently, mindfulness programs are being implemented in several regions of the United States and abroad.

Mindfulness practices can be taught to very young children. With the use of short, interactive, child friendly exercises based on the MBSR practice, children learn to be more mindful of their thoughts and actions. These skills usually result in improvements in concentration, attention, conflict resolution and empathy among students

(www.mindfulness.org). Such improvement in children's attitudes and behavior can build a calm climate in the classroom as well as improve the overall school environment.

Positive education. School-based mindfulness programs are consistent with the objectives of the "positive education" framework. Seligman et al. (2009) defined positive education as, "education for both traditional skills and for happiness." In recent years, there has been a growing acceptance that schools should provide children with a formal education as well as foster their overall well-being (Terjesen. Jacofsky, Froh, & DiGiuseppe, 2004). Regarding the goal of well-being, recent school-based mindfulness programs have focused on identifying problems of mental health, bullying and antisocial behavior within the school context (Weissberg & Kumpfer, 2003). However, to be consistent with the positive education framework, mindfulness curricula should be applied to more than behavioral problems; instead they should focus on approaches that are beneficial to most children. Mindfulness intervention training in education has the potential to build strong classroom relationships as well as encourage positive emotions that could increase learning (Seligman et al., 2009).

Heckman (2007) argues that schools can play a major role in cultivating the kinds of mental habits and social-emotional dispositions that people in general will need to realize in order to lead productive, satisfying, and meaningful lives in the present century. Researchers in the field are making firm claims that mindfulness programs in school settings enhance the quality of American public education by cultivating more positive habits of mind (Burke, 2010; Rempel, 2012). The kind of education needed in this century must include developmental outcomes that reach beyond academic learning to

include children and adolescents' social, emotional and ethical development (Steinberg & Steinberg, 2006). Schools are great locations for well-being initiatives because children spend much of their time in school. The day-to-day interactions and experiences with peers, teachers and others are integral to students' well-being.

Benefits of school mindfulness programs. The goal of mindfulness programs in schools is to improve students' school readiness, academic performance and mental health by teaching children the skill of mindfulness (www.mindfulschools.org). While many children in economically disadvantaged areas have been struggling academically, psychologically and cognitively, analysis of the data on school-based mindfulness programs shows that students improve in these areas (Children's Defense Fund, 2008). Studies have also shown that students' suspension and high school dropout decrease in schools where students are participating in mindfulness programs (Children's Defense Fund, 2008).

Another purpose of mindfulness programs in schools is to help children develop into well-rounded individuals who are self-sustaining and responsible, with a sense of caring for others. The very characteristics of mindfulness are its observance, flexibility and the ability to free the mind of conceptualization. Teasdale, Segal and Williams (1995) propose that, with mindfulness training, children are able to disregard automatic thought of habits and the behavior that may follow, and they are therefore more relaxed and better able to learn.

Mindfulness practices have been associated with improved behavioral regulation, which saves class time and promotes learning. Studies have shown that mindfulness

school programs are beneficial for children with executive function difficulties. Because these exercises increase focused attention, students are better able to pay attention by being in the present moment (Flook, Smalley, Kitil, Galla, Greenland, et al., 2010). Research also suggests that children are encouraged to enjoy learning, emotions are better controlled, and children are apt to participate in academic activities (Cohen, 2006).

In conclusion, research findings on school mindfulness suggest that ageappropriate classroom practices are useful for overall social-emotional well-being and
academic growth (Greenberg & Harris, 2012). Research conducted by the Mindful
Schools Organization (2012) found enhanced concentration and focus, impulse control,
decision making and problem solving. The emerging data are showing these benefits for
schools, but there has been little attention to the role of teachers in school-based
mindfulness programs. For this reason, the present study examines elementary teachers'
perception of and experiences with school-based mindfulness programs. The following
section discusses teachers' beliefs and perceptions about mindfulness practices in school
and also discusses teachers' role in school mindfulness programs.

Teachers' Beliefs and Perceptions

The main influence on daily details of curriculum implementation is the classroom teacher. However, there may be certain constraints such as the assigned curriculum, administrative guidelines, equipment or classroom space; otherwise, the teacher is relatively free to make modifications, improvements as deemed appropriate,

adapt and do certain academic experiments in the interest of students. Consequently, when consideration is being offered for new classroom practices or interventions, the first concern is with the teachers' perceptions. The following subsections discuss the role of teachers' beliefs in education, their perceptions of new educational programs, as well as their role in implementation of school-based mindfulness programs.

Teachers' Beliefs in Education

Teachers' beliefs are "implicit assumptions about students, learning, classrooms, and the subject matter to be taught" (Kagan, 1992, p. 66). These beliefs have implications for teachers' interactions with students, their teaching behaviors and their overall approach (Harwood, Hansen, & Lotter, 2006). Roeser et al. (2012) propose that teachers' beliefs, or habits of mind, are strongly related to effective teaching. Teachers may impart their habits of mind to their students through role modeling and direct instruction. The beliefs and perceptions of classroom teachers have great significance in their interaction with students of varying levels of maturity, backgrounds, and learning abilities.

Intuitively, teachers may often feel the need to shift the focus of their attention in the classroom back and forth to students of different levels of learning. All of this must be accomplished in a manner that avoids obvious unequal treatment and opportunities for learning among students of a different ethnicity or socioeconomic background. It may require teachers' great effort in awareness, empathy and mental flexibility (Roeser et al., 2012).

Teachers' beliefs and perceptions about students may affect their behavior with them. A study conducted by Thornburg and Mungai (2011) reported on the significance of teachers' beliefs and perceptions about their students. In this study, the majority of teachers made reference to their limited capacity to work with increasingly diverse students. The teachers attributed the difficulties in teaching culturally and linguistically diverse students to their own lack of expertise. Thornburg and Mungai (2011) argue that teachers' perceptions of student diversity may relate to lowered expectations for their students. Teachers' beliefs and feelings about classroom curriculum and subject matter have also been documented as having a strong relationship to their behaviors and classroom instruction. For example teachers who think of mathematic as being a difficult subject to teach children may teach the subject differently, perhaps with less enthusiasm and detail than teachers who enjoyed mathematic.

In a study conducted by Kagan (1992), elementary school teachers were asked to reflect on the question, "What are your perceptions of the teaching and content of mathematics and science?" The majority of teachers reported that mathematics was not their strongest area and that mathematics and science had never been their favorite or most-liked subject when they were in school. However, they felt that the integrating of math and science was essential for preparing children to be competitive in the global economy as adults. In fact one of the basic requirements for teaching mathematics and science was to demonstrate the ability to integrate mathematics and science content and teaching methodology (Lake, Jones, & Dagli, 2005). These teachers felt that math teachers should use assessment strategies that focus on understanding rather than on right

answers. They also felt that mathematical activities should be engaged with confidence and enthusiasm as well as embracing the concept as a tool for problem solving and reasoning. The potential implications of the teachers' beliefs may be inquiry-related regarding teachers' self-confidence as mathematics teachers. This may also be associated with their students' self-confidence as mathematical learners (Stipek, Givvin, Salmon, & MacGyvers, (2001).

Teachers' Perceptions of New Educational Programs

Teachers have often been accused of being resistant to education reform, especially in classroom implementation of a new curriculum (Thornburg & Mungai, 2011). Therefore, it is important to establish whether the reform empowers the teachers or if the teachers are resistant to the suggestion of classroom change. As stated by the National Commission on Excellence in Education (1983), American schools lag behind schools in other countries in subjects such as mathematics and science. Also, Zeleny (2010) noted that 1.2 million American students dropped out before graduation in the 2010 school year, indicating a strong need for teachers' commitment to new educational programs. In particular, teachers' perceptions and professional development play a major role in the advancement of education. Due in part to advances in technology, family lifestyle changes and media exposure and influence, the approach to learning requires new educational programs.

While the teachers' roles in new educational programs and change should be the improvement of instruction along with the improvement of the overall school community, the elements and components involved must be clearly identified. Thornburg and Mungai (2011) agree that teachers should be given enough information so that they have an understanding of changes at the program, policy and practice levels. Understanding new ideas may eliminate teachers' resistance to new classroom and curriculum changes.

Darling-Hammond and McLaughlin (1995) suggest that dialogue among teachers and collaboration within the school community can create better understanding within the school community as well as improve professional development. Such dialogue and reflection may create better teacher acceptance and understanding of a new curriculum as well as ways to best facilitate students' progress.

Teachers claim that they are often expected to take leadership roles in introducing new educational programs while at the same time maintaining their professional identity. Bogdan and Biklen's (2007) interview study with teachers revealed that, when new programs are implemented, there may be considerable impact on the workplace, the school's culture, organization and prior constraints on teachers. For example, 38 of the 42 teachers in their study expressed concern about time commitments. The teachers felt the reform responsibilities would take them away from instruction of their students. A second concern was the possibility of changes in their role and authority as a result of the reform. Third, the teachers felt that reform did not improve communication among colleagues; instead, they felt that their voices were diminished. Communication is a most important element of learning communities. Collay (2006) proposes that when new

educational programs are being introduced, knowledge of the reality of teachers' daily lives must be taken into consideration.

Teachers' Role in School Mindfulness Programs

The above discussion suggests that it is important to understand teachers' roles in school mindfulness programs also, as well as their beliefs and attitudes about mindfulness. It is also important to acknowledge the time challenges teachers face when mindfulness programs are first introduced in a school. Teachers who are not familiar with the program should first investigate the purpose and benefits of the mindfulness program before they are asked to embody its core characteristics. One initial challenge of mindfulness programs for teachers is that they are most effectively implemented when teachers practice the exercises and principles in their own life (Albrecht et al., 2012). Also, teachers may need to transform the way they communicate and connect with others. Therefore, cultivating the application of mindfulness may often lead to behavior changes in teachers' beliefs and practices. The impact of teachers' changing beliefs and attitudes is that they may influence the benefits for student learning. Jennings and Greenberg (2009) addressed the idea of teachers' habits of mind in new educational programs, arguing that teachers are expected to be flexible when problem solving. It was also suggested that teachers must regulate their emotions, be resilient after setbacks as well as attend to others with empathy and compassion. Therefore, teachers' commitment to mindfulness practices is important in the implementation of a school's mindfulness program, and it

potentially affects their students' experiences in the program and in the classroom in general.

Not only are teachers important to the effectiveness of mindfulness programs, but also mindfulness programs are instrumental in helping teachers reduce stress and increase the pleasure of teaching. Schools around the world are reportedly beginning to implement programs that inspire and nurture teachers in addition to students (Schoeberlein et al., 2005; Tregenza, 2008; Yager, 2009). Furthermore, teachers develop the attention, emotion control and regulatory control needed to create and maintain a supportive classroom climate in which all students are engaged in learning. Also, relationships between teachers and students may become more positive. Albrecht et al. (2012) argue that, although teachers may have many classroom concerns such as stress and students' inappropriate behavior, mindfulness seems to have the ability to restore hope in teachers and build confidence in their classroom performance. To continue the study of a very important educational topic, the current research examined elementary school teachers' experiences of training for and implementing mindfulness practices in their classroom. It also explored the teachers' perceptions of the benefits and challenges of mindfulness programs for their students and themselves.

Chapter 3

METHODS

Research Design

This exploratory, qualitative study examined elementary school teachers' experiences and perceptions regarding the mindfulness program in their schools. Semi-structured interviews were conducted with eight teachers in order to explore their beliefs and attitudes about the mindfulness-based program, as well as their strategies for implementing it in their classrooms. The interviews were transcribed and qualitatively analyzed to address the following areas: (a) teachers' introduction to and training for their school's mindfulness program, (b) their experiences and beliefs regarding implanting the program in their classroom and adapting it to their students' grade level and (c) their perceptions of the benefits of the mindfulness program for their students and themselves.

Participants

Recruitment of Teachers

Elementary school teachers were recruited through my personal contacts in the Mindfulness Together Online Community website. This website is an online network offering professional development opportunities and support to educators, parents and

other professionals who are interested in using mindfulness practices. Through this online community, I contacted the director of Mindful Schools in Northern California and sent her information about the proposed research project. The director was supportive of the research plan, and consequently provided a list of four elementary schools that were implementing the program, along with the email addresses of the teachers at these schools. I then emailed these teachers, explaining the purpose of the research and seeking their voluntary participation in interviews. Ten teachers initially volunteered to be interviewed; however, two of them had scheduling problems and ultimately were not able to participate.

The Sample

The resulting sample consisted of eight elementary school teachers (7 females and 1 male) who were currently implementing mindfulness practices in their classrooms. All participants were currently teaching in multicultural classrooms, serving 16 to 21 students in grades kindergarten through fourth grade in the Bay Area of Northern California. Specifically, one teacher taught kindergarten, three teachers taught first grade, one teacher taught second grade, two teachers taught third grade, and one teacher taught fourth grade. The sample of teachers was culturally diverse. Specifically, the teacher from India taught kindergarten, the teacher from Japan taught the second grade class, one of the two third grade teachers came from Palestine, one of the three first grade teachers in the study and the fourth grade teacher came from New York, The remaining three, a

third grade and two first grade teachers, are native of California. All teachers were credentialed, with teaching experience ranging from five to 29 years in elementary school classrooms and an average of 14 years of experience. Six teachers reported that they practiced mindfulness in their daily lives as well as in their classrooms. The teachers' participation was voluntary, and no compensation was given.

Participating Schools

The eight teachers worked at three Northern California elementary schools with the mindfulness program currently in operation. Five of the teachers taught at Park Day School, which is located in Oakland, California. Park Day School is a private, culturally diverse, independent school with a 35 year history of progressive education, serving students in grades kindergarten through eighth. The majority of students are European American, while the other students are Latino American, African American and Asian American. The majority of these students are children of middle to upper income families. Park Day has been described as, "an urban oasis, situated on four gated acres of trees, gardens and outdoor nature centers" (www.mindfulschools.org).

One teacher taught at Marin Elementary School, a small public school located in Albany, California that has served children from kindergarten through fifth grade since 1916. Marin Elementary School's population is culturally diverse (i.e., 59% European American, 23% Asian American, 7% Latino American, 5% African American, and 6% are of other nationalities). Most of its students come from relatively affluent

neighborhoods, with only 9% of students categorized as low income. According to the school's website, it is one of the few public elementary schools in California to have received a distinguished Academic Performance Index Ranking of 9 out of 10 (http://marin.ausdk12.org). Marin Elementary appears to be strongly student centered, and geared toward promoting the development of strong, positive relationships between students and teachers. According to the school's mission statement, "At the heart of this school are the interactions between the students and their teachers. The students' spirit and energy infuse the campus and sets the rhythm of the school day" (http://marin.ausdk12.org).

Finally, two teachers taught at Bridges Academy at Melrose, a small public elementary school in East Oakland, California, serving students in grades kindergarten through five. This school is located in a predominately low-income area, and serves primarily low-income students. Bridges Academy's students are mostly Latino, but there is a small group of African-American children. Many of these students are children of immigrants who are learning English as a second language. To meet the needs of this population, the school offers a Spanish bilingual program and a structured English immersion program. One of the official goals at Bridges Academy is to promote cooperative relationships among teachers, parents and students. According to the school's website, the school "nurtures strong social and interpersonal skills so that the students can build the working relationships and friendships necessary for success. There is also a school-wide structure of parent leadership and training so that parents can closely monitor and support student progress" (www.bridgesatmelrose.org).

The Mindful Schools Program and Training

The mindfulness program at the teachers' schools was created by the Mindful Schools Organization, located in Northern California. Mindful Schools is a public and private partnership program, with a mission of transforming elementary school education through mindfulness practices. The pilot program for school-based mindfulness training began at Park Day School in the fall of 2007. It was organized by Laurie Grossman, a teacher at this school, who later resigned her teaching post in order to accept a full-time position as director of the mindfulness program. In this capacity, she has worked toward developing the program in other elementary schools as well. Describing her motivation, Ms. Grossman said:

I have searched high and low for social justice and educational equity for children of low income families. A few years ago I found some people who knew about mindfulness and asked them to help launch a pilot program, believing that mindfulness could make an impact on kids' lives (www.mindfulschools.org).

In her effort to launch the desired pilot program, Laurie Grossman found several likeminded elementary school teachers in the Bay Area of Northern California, and asked them to work with her toward this objective. This group of teachers gained the support of the administration, and the program was initiated and implemented during the 2007-2008 school year.

At the end of the pilot program, the participating teachers concluded that the mindfulness practices had a positive impact on children's learning. The efficacy of this program was assessed by the child version of the computerized Attention Network test

(ANT-C), which measures a child's executive control performance and other aspects of attention. Overall, children's attention span improved significantly over the course of the intervention and was sustained 3-months post-intervention (www.mindfulschools.org). The success of the pilot study was shared with other elementary school teachers in the Bay Area through school newsletters, emails, teachers' meetings and personal contact (www.mindfulschools.org). The opportunity was then offered to the schools interested in the program to sign up for teachers' training as well as for classroom training with the students.

In spring 2008, the mindfulness-based intervention was officially implemented in 12 elementary schools in Northern California. Currently, there are 53 elementary schools in the Bay Area implementing the program. The Mindful Schools Program teaches students self-awareness, focus, impulse control, and empathy in a 16-session program. In a series of engaging mindfulness exercises, students learn to focus on sound, listening, breathing, and stress reduction (including reduction of students' test taking anxiety in grades three and above). Some exercises are also designed to foster students' development of empathy and compassion for self and others. According to the organization's website, "The program is school-wide so that students, teachers, administrators, and parents benefit simultaneously, creating a school culture of calm, focus, and connection" (www.mindfulschools.org). See Appendix B for an overview of the mindfulness curriculum.

Data Collection and Analysis

Data Collection Procedure

Prior to starting the interview, each teacher was given a consent form to read and sign. It included information about the purpose of the study, information about participating in the study, and a request for permission to audiotape the interview.

Interviews were conducted as conversations with the teachers to explore their experiences and beliefs regarding the mindfulness-based program at their schools. In the effort to create a relaxed interviewing environment, the researcher used her membership in the Mindfulness-Together-Online-Community website to help establish rapport with the teachers. Seven interviews were conducted face-to-face in the teacher's classroom, either during the teacher's lunch break or after school. Because of scheduling issues, one interview was conducted by telephone in the early evening. A digital audio recorder was used to record the face-to-face interviews, and an I-Pod recorder and two speaker phones were used to record the telephone interview. Interview length ranged from 30 to 45 minutes.

The Interview Protocol

Interview questions for this study were designed to elicit information pertaining to the elementary school teachers' experiences with the mindfulness program in their schools as well as information about their beliefs regarding the value of the mindfulness practices. To this end, interview questions were divided into four sections. Questions in the first section of the interview focused on how the teacher was introduced to and trained in the mindfulness program. Questions in the second section asked about the content, structure, and goals of the program. The third section was aimed at eliciting the teacher's beliefs and feelings about the school's implementation of the mindfulness program, their own use of mindfulness practices in the classroom, and the benefits and challenges of incorporating the practices in the classroom. Finally, questions in the fourth section asked about the extent to which parents and the school community accepted and valued the program at their school. (See Appendix A for the entire interview protocol.)

Qualitative Analysis Procedure

Two undergraduate research assistants transcribed the audio-taped interviews, and I then analyzed the transcripts for shared themes and issues in three main areas. First, the interview transcripts were analyzed to identify key themes regarding the content and structure of the mindfulness-based program as well as teacher training in the program. The second set of analyses focused on shared themes regarding teachers' incorporation of mindfulness concepts and practices into academic subject matter and their adaptation of the exercises to their students' developmental level. Third, the transcripts were examined for teachers' shared perceptions of the mindfulness program's benefits for students and teachers.

For each of these steps, the relevant information was coded on the interview transcripts, and then summary sheets were created for each teacher. The summary sheets and coded interviews were then used to identify shared themes and salient patterns in the three analysis areas. The overall goal was to identify the beliefs, values and practices that were shared and not shared among the eight elementary school teachers.

Role of the Researcher

My personal enthusiasm for this study stems from a long career in early childhood education. My experiences in the classroom with young children began in the infant room of a Maria Montessori school in Sacramento, California. After several years in this position, I went on to work for six years in a private preschool serving upper income families, including the families of government employees, and elected government officials. Finally, to gain experience working with low-income families, I became a classroom teacher with the Head Start Program. This eventually led to a position as a Child Development Specialist for Sacramento County Department of Human Assistance (Welfare Department). From these experiences, I learned that children from all socioeconomic backgrounds need guidance in developing self-control and the skill for regulating their emotions in order to thrive in their relationships, families and schools.

As I continued in my career of working with young children, I became interested in mindfulness practices as an approach to teaching self-regulation skills. Having learned about a school-based mindfulness program in Sacramento, California, I found myself

intrigued and wanting to learn more about such programs. After contacting an administrator at one such school, I was given the opportunity to observe two mindfulness sessions, one in a first grade classroom and one session in a fourth grade classroom. After observing two sessions, I decided to center my master's thesis work on mindfulness practices for children and specifically the perception elementary school teachers hold for this practice. The mindfulness program was discontinued in the one Sacramento elementary school in which I observed. Therefore, I located my study in the Oakland area of Northern California

As a member of the Mindfulness-Together-Online-Community, I am dedicated to sharing secular mindful awareness with educators and nurturing the inner lives of children. I have been a student of mindfulness meditation practices for 10 years, and have made several trips to the World University of Mindfulness Practice in Mount Abu, India for study. These experiences enabled me to quickly establish common ground and an easy rapport with the teachers, as well as create a relaxed environment for the interview conversations.

Chapter 4

RESULTS

In this chapter, the results of qualitative analyses are presented in three sections. The first section gives information about Mindful Schools and the pilot program, as gathered from the organization's website. This section also discusses the teachers' introduction to and training in their school's mindfulness program. The second section addresses the teachers' implementation of the program in the classroom. Specifically, it focuses on how the teachers have adapted the program to their students' grade level, and how they have incorporated the program into their classroom routine. The third section examines teachers' beliefs about the benefits of the program, including their perceptions about student behavior changes and academic improvement.

For privacy purposes, pseudonyms are used when referring to individual teachers in the sections below. The teachers were a diverse group in terms of their personal experience with mindfulness practices, as shown in Table 1 below. This table is presented here as a background guide for reading about individual teacher's interview responses.

Table 1

Participants' Teaching Experience and Personal Experience with Mindfulness

Teacher Pseudonyms	Grade Level	Years of Teaching	Prior Years of Mindfulness Experience
Barbara	Kindergarten	10	5
Lydia	First Grade	8	2
Sarah	First Grade	25	8
Victoria	First Grade	9	3
Judy	Second Grade	10	2
Kathy	Third Grade	5	0
Rhonda	Third Grade	23	1
Paul	Fourth Grade	15	0

The Schools' Mindfulness Program

Teachers' Introduction to Mindfulness Practices

The eight teachers in the present study were initially introduced to the program in a variety of ways. For example, five teachers in this study were elementary school teachers at Park Day School, the site where the Mindful School pilot began. They received fliers in their mailboxes with a website for looking up information about the program online. Regarding the other three teachers, one said that she had read an article about Park Day School's work with mindfulness training. The other two teachers reported that they had heard about the program's pilot from another teacher at their school and/or at a different school.

All eight teachers already knew about mindfulness practices prior to its introduction at their school sites, and six teachers had been using mindfulness as a meditation practice and as an approach to stress reduction. For example, kindergarten teacher Barbara recalled:

I do a lot of reading and research on mindfulness and meditation practices on my own. About 10 years ago, I was invited to participate in a research project called East meets West from the University of San Francisco, at which time, I became interested in the mindfulness practice for young children.

Also, first grade teacher Victoria mentioned that she had her own mindfulness practice before starting it with her students. She reported taking an 8-week training course with Kabat-Zinn's Whole Mindfulness for Stress Reduction Program. Victoria also reported attending a mindfulness weekend silent retreat, and stated:

It was fantastic, so I know that for me it made a difference in what I was doing. I thought it must make a difference for my students. I know enough about being mindful and the effects of focusing on the breath, the value and the effects of calming children's hectic lives, that when the pilot was mentioned, I was impressed with it and wanted to try it with greater emphases in my classroom.

Teachers' responses in this area suggested that the majority of them were searching for a classroom intervention that would better prepare children for more successful learning experiences. Teacher Barbara reported that the topic on mindfulness came up in a teacher conversation during recess in the schoolyard of Marin Elementary. She said, "It was a popular topic because implementation was just beginning in a few elementary schools and positive results were reported." During this time, it was revealed that six teachers were already practicing a form of mindfulness with their students based on their personal experiences with the practice. They were pulling elements from it without calling it mindfulness and were using it with the classroom curriculum, usually with what they viewed as highly satisfactory results. Teacher Barbara said, "When the whole mindfulness program was brought to the school, which was much more extensive than what was being done already, it changed the day for everyone immensely. The students were more relaxed and there was noticeable improvement in the students' behavior."

The Teachers' Initial Training in the Mindfulness Program

All eight teachers in this study received training in mindfulness techniques at their respective schools. Because participation in the school's mindfulness program was on a volunteer basis, the teachers requested the training. The mindfulness training was provided by a training team from the Mindful Awareness Research Center at the University of California, Los Angeles. The training session for the teachers was usually on a Saturday and involved approximately six hours of training for implementing the program in their classrooms. This included a general description of the fundamentals of mindfulness and an introduction to the mindfulness curriculum.

During the initial teachers' training, the trainers discussed and demonstrated techniques for helping children focus, become attentive and calm the mind and emotions. For example, the trainers discussed the mindfulness activity of "following the breath," stating that when children are encouraged to breathe with awareness, it can help them to relax. A question and answer session was provided at the end of the training. After the initial training, the teachers were given the opportunity to request a trainer for classroom training with their students. Seven teachers did the next step in the training. Teacher Paul was the one teacher who opted out of the classroom training. Because this fourth-grade teacher taught a higher grade than the other teachers, he felt that his students did not need another training, and that he could build upon the students' previous experiences with the program.

Classroom Training with the Teacher and Students

For the students' classroom training in mindfulness, a trainer came to the teachers' classrooms and taught 15-minute lessons twice a week, for eight weeks. According to the materials provided by the trainer, the students received training in the following mindfulness-based activities: listening, breathing, movement, walking, eating, seeing, emotions, test taking, activities for daily living, body awareness, the promotion of kindness and caring. In all of these activities, the emphasis was on mindfulness and strengthening attention to the present moment (www.mindfulschools.org).

Five of the teachers described the classroom training in similar ways, stating that the presentation of the program addressed each grade level appropriately. These teachers felt that the trainer addressed different aspects of mindfulness and applied mindfulness practices to many areas of student life. Kindergarten teacher Barbara said, "I was amazed at how well the trainer was able to manage the class of young children in such a professional manner." Third grade teacher Rhonda, who teaches at Park Day School said, "Our whole school was trained. I think, about eight weeks of different lessons were presented by a trainer and modeled for us. We were then able to continue from there." Teacher Lydia said:

On the first day of classroom training, the trainer introduced the curriculum, the Tibetan bowl and the journal notebooks to the children. He knew how to talk to the kids, he knew what he was talking about and he had a very nice manner with the children; very patient, and talked about things that were real in the kids' lives. So, I took cues from the trainer. The children were not judged, and were allowed to share as much as they wanted even if they were not completely still during the session.

When the teachers were asked to describe a typical mindfulness session with the trainer and what exactly the trainer did with the children, the majority of them mentioned the breathing exercises. Teacher Kathy suggested, and other teachers made similar statements, that paying attention to the breath is the foundation exercise upon which all the others hinge. A second training theme mentioned by most teachers was that the trainer created an environment in which it is okay to take risks and feel safe about subject matter. It is a way of saying, "We are a community." A third theme, also stressed in the curriculum guide, was that mindfulness practices should involve everything the children do. For example, the trainer encouraged children to be mindful of how they speak to their friends, mindful not to disturb other classes when walking in the hallways, mindful of the tastes of the foods they eat for lunch, mindful of all the different sounds heard around them and also mindful of themselves as they breathe mindfully.

A typical classroom training session involved the following steps. When the trainer came to the classroom, the children were instructed to get into the mindful position: that is, sitting on the rug with backs straight, legs crossed and hands on their laps. The trainer then discussed the mindfulness homework that had been assigned during the previous session. Afterwards, the trainer conducted a one to three minute breathing exercise, with length of time depending on grade level. To signal this point in the session, the trainer gently struck a Tibetan bowl, which made a soft ringing sound. Upon hearing the sound of the Tibetan bowl, the children placed their hands on their diaphragms and felt the in and out breaths. When the children heard the sound of the bowl again, they

relaxed. The children were then given the opportunity to express their feelings about the exercise and what they experienced. Teacher Lydia praised this training:

Having the opportunity to experience, ourselves, some of the practices we will be teaching the children taught us what the practice was all about. So when the trainer came in and ran the program with the children, we were able to participate and observe. And that's the best teacher in my mind, to get an experience of how the program works.

All of the seven teachers indicated that the classroom training was effective both for themselves and their students, in the sense that there was a clear understanding of how to implement the practice according to their students' grade level. All of the teachers perceived the training as being meaningful for their students, as well as actually utilized by the students. For example, teacher Barbara said:

I feel like mindfulness training is the perfect fit for the idea of giving kids tools and awareness. Be mindful in your interactions with others; then conflicts don't escalate. You have tools for resolving them better. I think that is a big piece of what I see mindfulness classroom training able to do. The trainers have developed a really good program, I think.

Adequacy of the Training for Teachers to Implement the Practice

Although some teachers had personal experience and knowledge of mindfulness practices, it was vital that they be trained as a community for the purpose of implementing the schools' version of the program. Overall, the seven teachers who invited a trainer into the classroom felt that the training was thorough, and they were confident after the training to implement the program on their own. They also felt that the trainers were very professional and knowledgeable. For example, teacher Lydia believed

that the training helped her expand and diversify what she already did in the classroom by applying it in different ways. She said:

It was enough for me. I'm not a mindfulness expert or anything, but I practice it in my own life, so I know and see more value in it than others who may not have the experience. I felt like it was important for me. I wanted to continue it because I felt like it was a good thing for the kids in every aspect of classroom learning and beyond.

The teachers expressed a range of opinions about the adequacy of the training for their own implementation of mindfulness practices in the classroom. First, the three teachers of upper grades (third and fourth grade) felt that the training was adequate. Although, neither of them had prior training in mindfulness, they felt secure in implementing the program based on the teachers training session and the fact that most of their current students had been exposed to the program in previous grades. For example, Teacher Paul suggested that the students' attentiveness, behavior and learning ability reflected the work of other mindfulness teachers, and he expressed appreciation for this. Second, the three teachers of the younger grades (kindergarten, first and second grade) felt that the training was very good, agreeing that the trainers were very professional and also knowledgeable about the development of each age group.

The teachers also made some suggestions for ways to improve or continue the training. First, the teachers of the younger grades felt that more training could offered that helps teachers learn ways to integrate the whole idea of mindfulness throughout the classroom and throughout the day. Second, Teacher Victoria felt that additional training could be offered that enables teachers to integrate the concepts so that parents are

educated about the benefits of mindfulness, allowing it to flow throughout family life and the whole way of being.

Third, some of the teachers mentioned that the current training program probably would not be adequate for a new teacher or for an experienced teacher who was new to mindfulness practices. For example, Teacher Sarah felt that, without more extensive training, a teacher new to the concept of mindfulness would find it difficult to lead a series of mindfulness sessions independently in his or her classroom. She also noted, "Considering all the classroom dynamics, as well as social problems that some kids bring to the mindfulness sessions, such as peer or sibling concerns or parents' stress over lost of a job, it may be difficult for a new teacher to integrate the mindfulness practice into the classroom curriculum. In order to operate the program effectively, a teacher must be well versed in the techniques he or she is trying to teach the students."

Teachers' Implementation of Mindfulness Practice in the Classroom

The eight teachers were in agreement that the mindfulness program is implemented differently in every classroom, with adjustments made to accommodate differences among teachers, students and grade levels. Analysis of their interview responses revealed the following implementation categories: (a) taking the "whole-kids" mindfulness approach, and (b) adapting mindfulness practices to students' age and developmental changes.

Taking the "Whole-Kids" Mindfulness Approach

All of the teachers expressed the firm belief that the practice of mindfulness in elementary schools has to be a "whole-kids" approach that is carried over into the rest of the child's day, not just during a fifteen minute mindfulness session. The majority of teachers were in agreement that mindfulness practices must be embedded in students' school and home experiences. Otherwise, it is not being reinforced in ways the children can see. For example, Teacher Sarah proposed, "So, being mindful has got to be everywhere all the time." This shared belief among all the teachers is consistent with the goals of the Mindful Schools Organization and with what they were taught by the trainers.

Because of the shared belief in the "whole-kids" approach, the majority of teachers also believed that mindfulness should be incorporated into all subject periods.

Teacher Kathy stated, "Subject period begins with a short breathing session in the majority of classrooms, and all of us have expressed the aim of incorporating the practices throughout the school day, in all subjects. The children are encouraged to write in their journal notebooks provided by the trainer during the day and at home, and to refer back to their journals often." Teacher Sarah believed that such practice helps with writing skills and language development and also refreshes memory. She continued:

Every time we're doing math or language arts, or science or social studies, all those mindfulness components are incorporated and folded in because we are being mindful of what we see and what we are thinking about. Some children may need to stop to take a few deep breaths during subject matter. I know for myself the program resonates for me and it is part of who I am anyway. Because when you're a part of something, you are more enthusiastic about implementing it and

then especially seeing the results that you've been seeing from the children. That is awesome!

The majority of teachers agreed that the breathing exercise is at the heart of the mindfulness practice and is reinforced during all subject matter. For example, a lesson from the curriculum, *Mindfulness of Sound*, promotes attentiveness and may be used during mathematics or language arts periods. During social studies, along with being attentive to the breath, such lessons as *Body Awareness or Kind and Caring*, or *Sending Kind Thoughts* are utilized. Also, third grade teacher Rhonda suggested an example of how mindfulness can be applied to different subject matter and how it can be reinforced, and most of the teachers reported using similar methods. In this example, Teacher Rhonda described the use of mindfulness concepts in a mathematics lesson:

Did you know that mindfulness is like math? Well, it is. I'll show you how. Can you tell me what 2+2 is? (they will all know right away). Yes, and how long have you known that? (varies per grade). Do you think about that every day? No? Do you think you will ever forget that 2+2 equals 4? Well, mindfulness is just like that. What you have learned, you will never forget. You might not remember or think about it every day but when you do remember to be mindful, you will never forget how. You have it inside you. No one can take it away from you.

For the three upper grade teachers, the "whole-kids" goal included incorporating mindfulness practice into the administering of exams. There is a practice from the mindfulness curriculum, called *Mindful Test Taking*, which is recommended specifically for third grade children and higher. The upper grade teachers agreed that, before testing the children on any subject, they remind them to pay attention to their breathing with a five-minute pretest calming exercise. Specifically, the teachers asked the children to sit comfortably, place their hands on their laps, close their eyes and slowly take three, normal, natural, calming breaths. Teacher Paul said:

I remind the kids to think mindfully before taking an exam. I tell them, 'if you feel anxious, nervous or have tension in your body about taking an exam on any subject, just breath in one deep breath and as you breathe out, release and relax. Take your next breath while imagining yourself taking your test with ease, imagine ease in your body and in your mind through the entire test. Imagine putting your pencil down with ease at the end of the test because you are all smart, intelligent, wonderful students. Open your eyes when you are ready and begin.'

Despite the teachers' belief that mindfulness practices should be incorporated throughout the school day, every teacher in the study mentioned time constraints as the greatest challenge to this goal. The teachers agreed that, while every experience in a child's day should reinforce mindful awareness, there was not enough time between different subject periods to do a full mindfulness session. Many of the sessions from the mindfulness curriculum can take 10 to 25 minutes of class time for upper grades. For example, one of the lessons on *body awareness* can take at least 25 minutes of class time to implement. The other challenge was remembering to stop and do a full mindfulness session during the day. The eight teachers mentioned that they aimed to schedule at least two full sessions in their lesson plans each week. Teacher Sarah commented, "At the beginning, however a couple of teachers were wondering about finding the time to fit the practice into their already full curriculum and classroom schedule, and I'm thinking, how can you not find the time."

Adapting Mindfulness Practice to Students' Grade and Developmental Level

The responses of the five teachers who taught lower grades (kindergarten, first and second) were compared with the responses of the three teachers who taught higher

grades (third and fourth). The comparison of the two groups of teachers revealed that the practice was easily adapted to grade level, with the upper grade teachers receiving tremendous benefits from the prior work of the lower grade teachers. While most of the exercises in the mindfulness curriculum may be scaled up or down to grade level, there are five extra practices that exclude the lower grades. These practices were suggested for upper grades because of the required length of time and maturity level.

Adapting mindfulness to lower grades. Two particular adaptation themes emerged for the lower grades. First, two of the first grade teachers mentioned that some young children are sometimes hesitant to participate in a mindfulness lesson because they are afraid of closing their eyes. Teacher Sarah stated, "So, I adjust this a little bit by saying they could leave their eyes open and just look down or whatever, but aside from the practices that are obviously not recommended for lower grades, I don't think there's too much adapting, age wise."

The second adaptation theme concerned the length of time in which younger children can sit quietly. Three of the five lower grade teachers mentioned that the reason they wanted to teach kindergarten and first grade was that the children's minds are fresh, pliable, and they are eager to learn new things. However, the challenge of working with younger children is that they have difficulty sitting still, composing their bodies enough to pay attention and listen. Also, the teachers reported that approximately half of the students in the lower grade classrooms have attention challenges, including attention deficit disorder (ADHD), and they often struggle with sitting still and not distracting their friends with silly behaviors.

Because of the above challenges, teachers of younger students shortened the time period for mindfulness lessons. First grade teacher Victoria stated, "Because of their age, younger children have a harder time sitting and being mindful, so length of time for a practice may need some adapting. However in other ways, I think they're more receptive, but have a harder time maintaining the practice." When these teachers were asked about how long the sessions tended to be for younger children, and how they dealt with attention issues, the majority agreed that they divert children's attention by moving them to another seat or having the child sit next to the teacher. The agreement among these teachers on length of time was that it depends on the practice. For example, one teacher mentioned that the practice, Mindfulness of Sound, can be done in one or two minutes with younger students. However, when the children are involved in a practice such as Sending Kind Thoughts, which they enjoy, the session may last for five or six minutes or even longer. First grade teacher Sarah believed that young children enjoy this practice because of the interaction and sharing. Teacher Victoria mentioned that the children enjoy taking turns sending kind thoughts to other students who may seem to be sad, or someone who may have been unkind to them. Victoria added, that some students send kind thoughts to their grandmother who was not be feeling well, others may include their siblings or their animals. So, the session may go on for longer periods of time. The suggestion was that length of time for a session will depend on the intention and student interest. Kindergarten Teacher Barbara said, "Many teachers of younger children use vibrations a lot; feeling the pulse and classroom energy to determine the length of a practice."

Despite the challenges that the young children have, they are eventually able to sit quietly for a sufficient period of time. The five lower grade teachers agreed that mindfulness does actually help children to sit quietly, over time. First grade Teacher Lydia felt that the challenges that many children face at this developmental level were not that unusual. This teacher taught children from mostly low-income families, and stated, "There are children with a lot of stress in their lives, who are very restless. Some kids can sit on the rug and others will sit on a chair, but everybody is responsible for finding their best place to participate. It may take until November before a lot of the wiggles are worked out and even kids for whom focus and attention were issues are doing it now."

Adapting mindfulness to upper grades. Sitting time was not an issue for the upper grades. All three teachers of the third and fourth grades believed that the majority of their students at this developmental level are able to sit for 10 to 20 minute mindfulness sessions. Instead, adaptations were needed to prevent student boredom. The three upper level teachers agreed that some of their students can become bored with a practice because most have had the experience in previous classes. The second reason for the boredom was that the teachers did a lot of repetition of certain practices so that the children maintained the mindfulness skills and benefits. Teacher Paul said that he finds ways to change a practice to fit the subject period and this helps reduce student boredom. "We'll do a spontaneous exercise once or twice a week such as, mindfully eat something or mindfully check out the rain or something like that, you know. I just do what comes naturally in the situation."

A second adaptation theme for the upper grades was related to the challenge of some students refusing to do a mindfulness session, and then disrupting the whole class by making noise and distracting other kids. Third grade Teacher Kathy mentioned that, from her experience with upper grades, there are always a couple of students in a classroom who are not particularly interested at certain times, and they just decide they do not want to do a session. She added, "I have not yet found that balance that feels comfortable to me to sort of push them beyond their comfort zone to try or just let them sit there and doodle." All three teachers mentioned that they sometimes allowed these disruptive students to select the practice of choice for a session, which encouraged their participation. These teachers agreed that when their students seem to have grasped the concept of a particular practice, they move on, but do periodic reviews of the practice.

The teachers suggested a couple reasons for why the older students may need fewer adaptations than the younger students. One reason is that they have prior experience with mindfulness from earlier grades. Secondly, these students are more mentally and physically mature and are better able to adapt. The majority of teachers agreed that at this grade level their students have greater control over their emotions and have the ability to separate feelings from actions. Third grade Teacher Rhonda said, "Periodically, my students and I recite aloud, 'If we can be mindful of our feelings, then we can decide if we want to act on them, instead of just automatically reacting.' I think this helps when a child feels he or she may not want to participate in a session."

Perceived Benefits of Mindfulness Practices for Students and Teachers

Despite teachers' discussion of challenges to implementing the mindfulness program in their classrooms, they also enthusiastically discussed the benefits of the program for their students and themselves. Three main benefit categories emerged in the analysis of the interview data: (a) self-awareness and self-regulation benefits, (b) social-emotional benefits and (c) teacher benefits. These benefit categories were viewed by the teachers as being essential to students' development and academic performance.

Self-Awareness and Self-Regulation Benefits

The majority of teachers in this study shared the firm belief that self-awareness and self-regulation skills are very important parts of growing up, and are closely related to each other. This belief is consistent with the claims of mindfulness. According to Greenberg et al. (2003), *self-awareness* refers to the ability to accurately assess personal feelings, interests, values, and strengths. *Self-regulation*, according to McClelland and Ponitz (2012), is the ability to control and direct one's own feelings, thoughts, and actions. Current research shows that self-awareness and self-regulation are good predictors of children's academic and social success.

All of the teachers reported that they actively used the mindfulness curriculum to increase their students' self-awareness and self-regulation skills. Three teachers mentioned that twice a week they devoted a 10 to 20 minute period to the specific self-

awareness and self-regulation exercises from the mindfulness curriculum. For example, Teacher Sarah used the *Body Awareness and Mindfulness of Breath* exercises from the curriculum to support these skills. Teacher Paul also used these same exercises to increase students' feelings of self-efficacy as well as self-awareness:

As children move into higher grades, their feelings of self-efficacy becomes even more important, therefore self-awareness is strongly emphasized during subject periods throughout the day. How can a child fix something if he is not sure what is wrong? So, I use a specific exercise for this, which is Body Awareness and Mindfulness of Breath in one way or another at least twice a week. My students are much better at test taking because they can concentrate and stay focus.

The teachers believed that the mindfulness program was having a positive influence on their students' self-awareness. Two upper grade teachers stated that they had noticed a few students doing the practices on their own. Teacher Judy said, "Hearing the children using the term "mindful" among themselves is very interesting. It is as if the children are reminding themselves and each other to be aware and in control of the self." Teacher Barbara, similar to other teachers, exclaimed that the mindfulness practice was dramatically improving students' concentration and teaching them how to be more mindful of their thoughts and actions.

The eight teachers also believed that the mindfulness program was increasing their students' self-regulation skills. Children who learn to control themselves make better social and academic choices than do children who are overly angry, aggressive or impulsive (Morrison, Ponitz & McClelland, 2011). In line with this proposal, five teachers mentioned that self-regulation skills help elementary school children stay focused and calm, and therefore manage their reactions and behaviors for more positive peer relations and effective completion of academic tasks. The majority of teachers

believed that the mindfulness program helped them model self-regulation behaviors for their students to observe. These teachers said that they had noticed how mindfulness practices had transformed the children's anxious movement and energy to calmer, quieter and more peaceful states in the classroom and during classroom transitions. These teachers overwhelmingly agreed that the regular practices of mindfulness and the idea of being mindful reminds children to calm down and get ready to shift or transition to another classroom or for recess. Furthermore, three teachers noticed that children diagnosed with attention deficit hyperactivity disorder (ADHD) had improved their self-regulation skills, and they were now able to calm down and relax, especially toward the end of the school day.

Social -Emotional Benefits

The social-emotional benefits that the majority of teachers focused on were (a) emotion regulation and coping, (b) social skills and pro-social behaviors with peers and (c) conflict management skills. Research indicates that social-emotional skills such as cooperation, assertion, responsibility, empathy, and self-control are essential to children's academic and social success. The researchers in this area argue that these skills should be taught along with academics throughout the school day (Denham, 2006; Greenberg et al., 2003).

Emotion-regulation and coping. First, the majority of teachers mentioned the importance of emotional coping and regulation skills for smooth classroom operation.

These teachers believed that children's inability to interpret others' emotions can create a lot of confusion in the classroom and can interfere with learning. Teacher Rhonda felt that social-emotional development is of utmost importance during the elementary school years, and it underlies the mindfulness classroom approach of how children learn to treat one another. Teacher Paul mentioned, that he has noticed children on the playground are controlling their negative emotions in productive ways, suggesting that they are aware of the feelings, can monitor those feelings, and can modify them for positive social interactions. He gave an example of the pushing and shoving among the boys on the basketball court, stating that, "The children do not get angry and fight; nor do they show displeasure with one another." Teacher Paul credits the lesson on emotions from the curriculum for building coping skills in various situations. Other teachers shared Teacher Paul's belief that the mindfulness program was having a positive effect on students' emotion regulation and coping.

Teacher Victoria explained that she applied the mindfulness lesson on emotions to emotion- regulation and coping skills by emphasizing the importance of students being able to separate feelings from actions. She believed that if children learn to be mindful of their feelings, then they will be able to decide if they want to act on them, instead of just automatically reacting. Teacher Victoria said, "During lessons on building emotion skills, I sometimes ask these questions: What would your heartbeat be like if you were angry? Would it be fast or slow? Would your body feel tense or would it be relaxed? What is happening in your mind? Are there nice thoughts or mean thoughts? I am impressed with the answers the children give. This example works very well with my students."

Social skills and prosocial behavior. Second, the teachers mentioned increased social skills and pro-social behaviors as very important benefits of the mindfulness program. Denham (2006) defines social skills with peers as the ability to consider others' perspectives, understand their feelings, and empathize with them, as well as appreciate others' similarities and differences. Numerous skills are crucial at this level, including making positive overtures to play with others, initiating and maintaining conversations, cooperating, listening, taking turns, seeking help and developing friendship skills (Denham, 2006). Practices from the mindfulness program teach young children how to solve social problems, analyze social situations, and solve differences that arise within their peer group. These areas are specifically addressed in the mindfulness curriculum lesson on *Heartfulness-Sending Kind Thoughts to Others*. Teacher Kathy stated:

There is a whole classroom meeting every Monday afternoon; we have a minute of mindfulness before we give appreciations to one another and share some gratitude. It sort of launches us into talking about some harder stuff and behavior stuff in a different mindset in sort of a more open hearted sort of way. So before we talk about behavior and other things that have come up in our class meeting book, it is just nice to open our class meeting with mindfulness.

The majority of teachers reported noticing a decrease in delinquency and antisocial behaviors at school, which they attributed to the school's mindfulness program.

Seven teachers mentioned that many parents have reported that their children look
forward to coming to school and seeing their friends. The kindergarten and first grade
teachers felt that this was particularly beneficial for very young children who may be still
attached to their home life. The common belief held by these teachers was that the
mindfulness practices create a calm, peaceful and harmonious environment, where the

children enjoy interacting with each other and their teachers. Teacher Judy believed that such attitudes increased academic learning as well as personal growth.

Conflict management. Third, the teachers believed that the mindfulness program helped their students to manage peer conflicts. Four teachers mentioned the significance of children being able to problem solve among themselves, believing that classroom time is saved and vocabulary increases through such peer interactions. They mentioned several points about mindfulness and conflict management. First, Teachers Sarah and Lydia mentioned using a specific lesson from the curriculum guide, called Kind and Caring on the Playground, with their students before going outside. Second, Teacher Victoria suggested that, when children are taught through mindfulness practices how to interact with others, then conflicts do not escalate to the same degree because they have the tools to regulate themselves. Third, Teacher Barbara stated that, when students fight about something or disagree, she gives them each a moment to take a deep breath, and it changes the whole tone of the problem solving session. Fourth, two teachers mentioned having regular class meetings in which they checked in with the students regarding problems they may be experiencing with classmates or other students. If problems on the playground are mentioned, the students are encouraged to personally talk to each other and try to do the problem solving first before bringing it to the teacher. Teacher Rhonda said:

But sometimes there's a problem that involves the whole class or maybe another grade where they're trying to share the field outside or the basketball court, or a student maybe really upset from something that happened at lunch and we want to help support him or her so we have a group problem solving session in a class meeting format. Then after that we'll do some mindfulness and send loving kindness to others.

Teacher Rhonda believed that building pro-social behavior with peers is essential at the elementary school level. She referred to the mindfulness exercises as building social skills, emotion regulation and managing conflict in a very powerful way that the students can grasp. She believed her job to be that of helping the children get what is needed to be successful. Both the lower and upper grade teachers mentioned that they often see examples of how their students have learned to negotiate acceptable outcomes to emotionally charged situations in more effective ways.

Benefits for Teachers

All eight teachers believed that, in addition to the benefits of the mindfulness program for students, there were equal benefits for themselves. The teachers reported teacher benefits in the following areas: (a) classroom management effectiveness, (b) positive feelings about teaching and (c) teacher unity and collaboration.

Improved classroom management was the benefit most teachers mentioned. The eight teachers were in agreement that the mindfulness program improved their classroom management abilities in many ways. Teachers Lydia, Kathy and Rhonda felt that the children have learned to take responsibility for themselves and each other to avoid conflicts. These teachers also reported noticing students having developed the skills of remembering instructions, of stopping themselves and paying attention to the situation. Teacher Kathy added, "Because of these new skills, it is easier for teachers to manage the classroom, thereby increasing classroom effectiveness." For example, second grade

Teacher Judy mentioned having a classroom conflict managers' team in her class. She said:

Two students take turns playing this role for a day. One morning, I observed two kids having a heated discussion over an art object; I pretended not to notice in order to see how the two conflict managers would handle the situation. I heard one child say, "We have to be in control of our feelings of anger, remember? So let's all take a moment and breathe together. We will all feel better about this and we won't disturb Miss Judy." The problem was solved and I continued my work with other students. Now if this is not mindfulness improving classroom management, then I don't know what is.

A majority of teachers held the belief that the mindfulness practice is another tool in the children's toolbox of crayons, pencils and rulers that they have learned to use appropriately to collect themselves when feeling out of control, therefore a lot of class time is saved. Six teachers mentioned that the mindfulness tool helps to create a classroom culture that improves the environment making it easier to establish and maintain supportive relations with their students. Three teachers felt that through such relationships, more learning can take place, which is the main objective of the program.

A second benefit was an increase in positive feelings about teaching. For example, Teacher Barbara mentioned how encouraging it was to see students doing the practice on their own and to hear them use the term "mindful" with their peers. She stated, "I personally receive benefits from the program. I think it is just a wonderful program, a really wonderful practice for young children as well as teachers of young children. I never realized how important it was becoming for me too. My days are absolutely better because of mindfulness." Six teachers expressed excitement about having the opportunity to be a part of the mindfulness movement at this time and to understand the value of it. Teachers Paul and Victoria mentioned peer support as being a

valued benefit, stating that by having positive relationships with school staff create a very positive school environment and a sense of belonging. These teachers believed that such enthusiastic energy about education affects students' academic outcome.

Finally, the teachers also believed that the mindfulness program increased teacher unity and collaboration. Teacher Paul mentioned that the excitement of the practice among many of the teachers is contagious, stating that teachers enjoy sharing the improvement of students who may have had certain issues in previous grades. Teacher Kathy said, "We as a staff want to encourage each other by sharing the results from our experiences with a particular practice from the curriculum, such as what practice works well at certain times of the day and in certain situations. This is very much appreciated, so most of us take great pleasure in our interactions with each other and promoting the benefits we are receiving from the program at every opportunity such as staff meetings, on the playground, at recess and at any available time." Also, the teachers who have had previous mindfulness training enjoy sharing the benefits of their personal experiences with other teachers.

Chapter 5

DISCUSSION

Teachers' perceptions and endorsement of new school programs and classroom practices ultimately determine how beneficial and productive these programs and practices will be (Brown, 2009). Furthermore, the way in which a given curriculum is enacted may vary based on individual teachers' beliefs, values and perceptions. The qualitative results of the present study highlight the ways in which elementary school teachers perceive their role in incorporating their school's mindfulness program in their classrooms. The eight teachers in this study taught kindergarten through fourth grade and represented three elementary schools in the California Bay Area (Oakland and Albany). The study specifically focused on (a) the teachers' training experiences for the mindfulness program at their schools; (b) their experiences, challenges and beliefs regarding implementing mindfulness practices in their classrooms and adapting them to their students' grade level and (c) their perceptions of the benefits of their school's mindfulness program. Results in these three areas are discussed below.

The Schools' Mindfulness Program

Characteristics of the Mindfulness Program

One main focus of the teacher interview was to learn about the mindfulness programs at the eight teachers' schools. The mindfulness programs were introduced through the help of the Mindful Schools Organization, and the training for teachers and students was done by trainers from the Mindful Awareness Research Center at the University of California, Los Angeles. The school mindfulness programs emphasize children's development of concentration, flexible attention, conflict management skills, and empathy and compassion toward others. The kinds of activities used to accomplish these goals include breathing exercises, body awareness activities, mindful walking activities, journaling and "loving kindness" meditations. Children are encouraged to become mindful of sounds and sights around them and to think kindly of others.

The school mindfulness programs are similar to adult mindfulness programs in that they are based on Kabat Zinn's Mindfulness Based Stress Reduction (MBSR) program. However, adult mindfulness programs tend to focus on physical health, pain reduction, and stress reduction (Brown, Ryan, & Creswell, 2007; Kostanski & Hassad, 2008). In contrast, mindfulness programs for elementary school children tend to focus on the "whole child," including social, emotional, cognitive and academic development (Coffey et al., 2010). Also, the school programs involve adaptations that make the mindfulness activities more concrete, physical, and fun for elementary school children (Greenland, 2010; Hooker & Fodor, 2008).

The teachers' school mindfulness programs, guided by the Mindful Schools

Organization in the Bay Area, are consistent with a positive education, in that they

promote not just achievement, but also confidence, contentment, kindness, empathy and

life-satisfaction (www.mindfulschools.org). Seligman et al. (2009) refers to these

characteristics as positive education training for well-being and for happiness. Research

on mindfulness suggests that children learn best when they are happy and have a positive

disposition (www.mindfulschools.org). Substantial evidence shows that such skills as

resilience, positive emotion, engagement and meaning can be successfully taught to

children at an early age.

Training for the Mindfulness Programs

Another focus of the interview was to learn about the teachers' preparation for using mindfulness programs in their classrooms. The eight teachers' training for their school's mindfulness program began with a 6-hour Saturday workshop on mindfulness techniques and was followed by an 8-week training period for teachers and students, with the trainers visiting the classrooms twice a week. The teachers also had the option of requesting more training. The teachers' overall satisfaction with the training was positive.

Although the teachers were satisfied with their training, they still had several suggestions for improving the training component of their schools' mindfulness program. First, a majority of teachers felt that more training is necessary for teachers who have had no previous mindfulness training. All of the teachers in the current sample were already

familiar with mindfulness practices or had been personally using these practices prior to the initiation of the mindfulness program at their school. They already were familiar with some of the practices and vocabulary of mindfulness programs. The teachers felt that, if a teacher did not have this prior experience with mindfulness, he or she might need more training time and introduction to mindfulness.

A second suggestion was that teachers with very little classroom experience might need more training or consideration in implementing mindfulness practices in their classrooms. The teachers in the current study had an average of 14 years of teaching experiences (ranging from 5 to 29 years of experience). For example, one teacher mentioned that new teachers might become overwhelmed by the addition of the mindfulness activities to their other teaching duties. Current research indicates that teaching is a very stressful occupation and that many teachers suffer from stress burnout in the first few years of teaching (Roeser et al., 2012). Although mindfulness training has the potential to help teachers reduce stress, new teachers' ability to implement the new program in their classroom might be difficult when there is only minimal training support for them.

Regarding teacher stress, some mindfulness programs have been established that focus on teachers and help them with occupational stress and burnout (Grossman et al., 2004). An invaluable component of the mindfulness practice is to teach individuals how to monitor their internal reactions to emotional stress. By developing such skills and mind-sets, teachers' stress may be reduced and their resilience increased. The practice of mindfulness encourages teachers, specifically to cultivate an attitude of kindness and

compassion toward themselves in moments of stress (Roeser et al., 2013). Such moments of difficulty may be common for new teachers or for teachers who are implementing new school programs.

A third suggestion made by the teachers was to include parents in the training activities so that they would understand the mindfulness program better and would also encourage children to do the mindfulness activities at home. The teachers also believed that parent and teacher involvement could improve family life and increase the benefits of mindfulness practice. Research suggests that parents' training in mindfulness can improve the quality of their parenting, which could then have positive benefits for children's development and education (Duncan et al., 2009). Fourth, some teachers suggested that additional training could be provided that would help them to find ways to integrate mindfulness practices throughout the day. This suggestion, as well as the third suggestion, is related to the ideal of a "whole-kids" approach to teaching mindfulness to students, which is discussed in the next section. This is an important concern because both the involvement of parents in the mindfulness program and further training for implementing a whole-kids approach could potentially help the teachers be successful in their implementation. Also, there is an emerging body of evidence that supports new classroom techniques for developing better, well-rounded students, similar to the "wholekid" approach (Seligman et al., 2009).

Teachers' Implementation of Mindfulness Practice in the Classroom

A second main focus of the teacher interview was on teachers' experiences and perceptions related to implementing mindfulness practices in their classrooms. Analysis of the interview responses showed two implementation themes: taking the "whole-kids" mindfulness approach and adapting mindfulness practices to students' developmental level.

The "Whole Kids" Approach

The "whole-kids" mindfulness approach is a key theme in the schools' mindfulness program. It is similar to Kabat-Zinn's (2003) proposal that mindfulness be incorporated in all aspects of life. It is also similar to adult intervention studies in which participants are encouraged to practice the "whole-individual" mindfulness approach, particularly by engaging in self-regulation of attention from moment to moment (Kabat-Zinn, 1994). Participants are encouraged to attend to the internal experiences occurring in each moment, including bodily sensations, thoughts and emotions as well as aspects of the environment across their everyday life.

The teachers in the present study believed that it was important to encourage mindfulness behaviors in every aspect of their students' day. They wanted their students to be mindful on the playground, at home with siblings, in church as well as in the dentist' chair, so that it became a habit and a mindset. Also, the teachers believed it was

important to incorporate mindfulness into all academic subject periods. Despite their belief in the whole-kids approach to mindfulness training, all eight teachers mentioned time constraints as a challenge to achieving this approach. This suggests that, even when teachers are highly supportive of a new curriculum or program in their school, their successful implementation of the curriculum or program can be hindered by institutional limitations. Darling-Hammond and McLaughlin (1995) suggest that more collaboration in support of professional development is needed. A collaborative model would support communication among teachers as well as reflection on the best ways to support student progress.

Adapting Mindfulness Practices to Grade Level

During the training phase, the teachers were given some instruction about adapting mindfulness practices to the particular grade level of their class. However, the teachers mentioned some challenges of adapting mindfulness practices to their particular group of children. Teachers of lower grades (kindergarten through second grade) reported different challenges than the teachers of the higher grades (third and fourth grades).

The teachers of lower grades felt that younger children are more receptive to the mindfulness teachings, but they may have a more difficult time maintaining the practice. For example, some children were hesitant to close their eyes, and many children had problems sitting still for even one minute at first. Despite the challenges, the five teachers of lower grades agreed that by the end of the school year their students were excited to

participate in a favorite practice or sit quietly and listen to a story for approximately ten minutes.

The teachers of upper grades all agreed that they had an advantage because most of their students had previous training in mindfulness in the lower grades. These teachers also felt that their students were more mentally and physically mature and had greater control over their emotions, compared to students in younger grades. However, the one basic challenge to implementation of mindfulness practices with the older students was boredom and resistance, which may take many forms such as student resistance to participation in the mindfulness activities. Rempel (2012) offers some suggestions as to why students at this age level might become bored or resistant. The author suggested that many children and adolescents are experiencing high levels of stress and pressure living in today's world of unpleasant events (e.g., parents' divorce or loss of job). As a result, increasing stress may manifest as anxiety, anger, depression and conduct disorders. Some students may also try to interrupt the teacher by asking to be excused to use the restroom. An appropriate mindfulness practice that encourages children to verbalize their feelings and experiences can be used to counteract this.

The mindfulness practice for older students is not that different from the adult exercises. All of the exercises can be adapted to fit different ages and abilities. Hooker and Fodor's (2008) suggestion for doing mindfulness activities with children is to be cognizant of what the experience of a child is like. An important aspect of teaching mindfulness to children is that the teacher should teach with enthusiasm and confidence as well as being an example and role model of what they teach throughout the day. A

successful way of introducing a concept of mindfulness to children is by bringing their attention to an event or happenings in their environment, and expanding the need for mindfulness by revealing what they are aware of, and what they may not be aware of (Hooker & Fodor, 2008).

Benefits of Mindfulness Practices for Students and Teachers

The majority of teachers in this study agreed that the benefits of mindfulness practices for their students were also beneficial for themselves as teachers. The teachers mentioned three kinds of benefits. The first benefit area was increased self-awareness and self-regulation. All of the teachers agreed that self-awareness and self-regulation are closely related benefits of mindfulness and important in the development of young children. They believed that their school's mindfulness training had helped their students to be aware of their personal feelings, interests and strengths, and to better control their feelings, thoughts and actions in the classroom. The teachers' perceptions of their students' increased self-awareness and self-regulation is consistent with research focusing on the role of mindfulness training in children's development (Flook et al., 2010; Napoli et al., 2005).

The second benefit area mentioned by the teachers was increased social-emotional competence. They were in agreement that social-emotional competence is essential to the maintenance of smooth classroom operations, and research suggests that it is fundamental to academic learning (Denham, 2006). The teachers noted, for example, that the

mindfulness curriculum teaches children how to solve social problems, analyze social situations, and solve differences that arise within their peer group. The teachers believed that mindfulness lessons as well as the breathing exercises were creating more positive peer relationships at school. Seven teachers even mentioned that they had heard from parents that their children now looked forward to coming to school and seeing their friends. Also, some teachers reported what they perceived to be a decrease in antisocial behavior at school. The teachers' perceptions of social-emotional benefits of mindfulness training for their students are consistent with research that shows increased social skills and social-emotional well-being in children who participate in mindfulness training (Napoli et al., 2005; Saltzman & Goldin, 2008).

The third benefit area involved benefits for teachers. The majority of teachers mentioned that their enthusiasm for teaching increased due to the mindfulness program at their school. Furthermore, the majority also felt that the mindfulness program was beneficial in promoting unity and collaboration among the teaching staff. They also agreed that, because of the school mindfulness program, unity among the entire school community, administration and parents had increased. The teachers' perceptions of these benefits are consistent with mindfulness applications that focus on teachers' professional development (Roeser et al., 2012). Work in this area has also used mindfulness training as a way to reduce teacher stress and burnout (Roeser et al., 2013). In Roeser et al.'s (2012) study, teachers reported more teaching satisfaction and well-being as result of mindfulness training that was aimed at professional development. It is believed that such

changes help teachers to establish and sustain supportive relationships with their students and work toward a more positive school climate (Roeser et al., 2012).

The perceived benefits from the mindfulness practice are related to "positive education." Albrecht et al. (2012) argue that the strategy of mindfulness has shown to have a positive impact on teacher's daily life. As a result, teachers are better able to cope with daily teaching routines and impart the practice to their students with more confidence. While mindfulness is increasing and receiving acceptance worldwide it is important to understand the positive impact the practice has on teacher and student wellbeing.

Limitations of the Study

It is important to note the limitations of this study. There were several limitations involving the sample of teachers. First, the sample size was small. Although small sample sizes are appropriate in qualitative interview studies, there still needs to be caution in making conclusions based on the reported results. Second, the sample of teachers represents just three schools in the Bay Area of Northern California. There are 53 Bay Area elementary schools that are currently implementing the mindfulness program. Teachers who are in other Bay Area schools, as well as teachers in other regions of California or in other states, may have different experiences and perceptions of school mindfulness programs. For example, the organizations that offer mindfulness training and curriculum for schools might create different experiences and challenges than the

Mindful Schools Organization in the Bay Area. Third, this study provides data on teachers of kindergarten through fourth grade; therefore, more research is needed to learn about the perceptions and experiences of teachers of older students. Fourth, most of the eight teachers were already familiar with and personally using mindfulness practices before being introduced to their school's program. Therefore, the sample is limited to teachers who were experienced in mindfulness and who were very positive about their school's mindfulness program. As the teachers suggested in the interviews, teachers who are new to mindfulness or new to teaching might have more challenges with implementation of the school's program. This study also does not give information about teachers who were dissatisfied with their school's mindfulness program.

Other limitations involved the teachers' schools. First, most of the teachers taught at the one private school, which offers considerably more resources than the public schools do. Second, while there was representation of upper-, middle- and low-income students in the three elementary schools, the majority of teachers taught middle- to upper-income students. Only two teachers taught at schools with low-income students.

Therefore, the research does not reveal much about teachers who work in low-income public schools with fewer resources and more student issues. It is important to know more about teachers who work with low-income students because the majority of these students are in great need of mindfulness practices. Considering the limitations related to teacher sample and school representation, future research on teachers' participation in school mindfulness programs should collect data across a larger and more diverse population of teachers, including teachers of a larger range of grades. Future research

should also examine mindfulness programs in a variety of school settings, including more schools with low-income students.

Finally, there were limitations involving the interview method. First, the study involved only interviews with the teachers; there were no observations of the teachers interacting with their students or conducting mindfulness lessons with the students.

Therefore, it is not known how closely the teachers' beliefs match their actions in the classrooms. Furthermore, observation of teacher-student mindfulness sessions in the classroom would provide additional information about the implementation of mindfulness practices in the classroom. Second, the interviews were conducted during the teacher's lunch or after-school periods, which may not have been the most relaxed time for an interview. Also, the limited interview time did not allow for more in-depth questioning. Third, the teachers were interviewed just once. Future research that interviews teachers at different points in the school year and at various stages of implementation of the school mindfulness program would result in more understanding of the processes involved in implementing new school programs such as mindfulness training.

Recommendations for School Mindfulness Programs

Considering the growing interest in elementary school applications of mindfulness, this chapter concludes with some recommendations regarding teachers, parents, students and schools.

- (1) Recommendation regarding teachers: While the teachers in this study seemed to be very enthusiastic about implementing the program, they did mention time constraints as challenging and the realization of the "whole-kids" approach as challenging. It may be beneficial for teachers to invite parents to observe certain mindfulness sessions in the classroom, with the goal of increasing parent interest in mindfulness practices and getting their support in sustaining children's participation in mindfulness activities.
- (2) Further recommendation regarding parents: While mindfulness training is available to teachers upon request in school districts that have mindfulness programs, parents would also benefit from the training. A strong recommendation is to invite parents to the initial teachers' training as well as the classroom training with teacher and students; or special training sessions for parents could be offered. Such training would increase consistency between students' home and school lives and would also improve parent-teacher relationships.
- (3) Recommendation regarding students: Given the benefits of mindfulness training for children as young as kindergarten, a strong recommendation is that mindfulness practices be offered to children at the preschool level. In the same way that the mindfulness curriculum is scaled up or down to grade and cognitive levels, the program may be easily adapted to preschool children's level of learning. It is quite possible that mindfulness practices could be combined with school readiness goals.

(4) Recommendations regarding schools: Because of increasing research that suggests benefits of school mindfulness programs for students and teachers, more schools should be introduced to mindfulness programs. Possibly, the media could be used to spread information about mindfulness to more teachers, school administrators and parents across the country. Media exposure could include television spots, newspaper articles, church bulletins, and ads on public transportation. Such media exposure would be beneficial to the advancement of school mindfulness programs as well as the advancement of society.

APPENDICES

APPENDIX A

ELEMENTARY SCHOOL TEACHER INTERVIEW PROTOCOL

Appendix A

Elementary School Teacher Interview Protocol

A. The School's Mindfulness Program

1. Teacher's Introduction to the Program:

- 1a. When did the mindfulness program begin at your school? What was the driving force behind the implementation of this program?
- 1b. When did you start using mindfulness practices in your classes?
- 1c. Did you know about mindfulness practices before your school implemented the program?
- 1d. What were your initial reactions to the notion of mindfulness and the mindfulness exercises?

2. Content, Structure, and Goals of the School Mindfulness Program:

- 2a. What are the goals of your school's mindfulness program?
- 2b. What can you tell me about the general curriculum and content of this program?
- 2c. What kinds of materials are used for this program?

3. Training for the Program:

- 3a. How much and what kind of mindfulness training did you receive from the school?
- 3b. Do you feel it adequately prepared you to incorporate mindfulness practices in your classroom?
- 3c. Since receiving the training, do you practice mindfulness in your everyday life? Why or why not?

3d. Have you received any other kinds of training in mindfulness practices (e.g., outside the school?)

B. Teacher Implementation of Mindfulness Practices in the Classroom

1. Teacher Practices in the Classroom:

- 1a. When do you typically do mindfulness exercises with your students? How often do they occur during a typical school week?
- 1b. What is the typical length of time of a mindfulness session?
- 1c. Would you walk me through what you do in a typical mindfulness session in your classroom?
- 1d. How have you geared the exercises to your students' age and grade level?
- 1e. With emphasize on developmental appropriateness, how have you adapted the materials to the students' grade levels?

2. Challenges to implementation:

- 2a. Have you encountered any student challenges when you do these exercises? Would you tell me about some of these challenges? How do you deal with these situations?
- 2b. Have you experienced challenges in working these exercises into the regular school day? How so?

C. Benefits and Challenges of Mindfulness Practices for the Students

1. Receptiveness to the Program:

- 1a. In general, how receptive have your <u>students</u> been to the mindfulness exercises? Why do think they have or have not been receptive?
- 2b. What do the students say about the program?
- 2c. How about the students <u>parents</u>? Have they been receptive to the mindfulness program?

2d. What do the <u>parents</u> say about the program?

2. Changes in Students:

2a. Have you noticed some specific benefits and positive outcomes of the mindfulness program for your students? Would you tell me about them?

2b. Have their attitudes toward school changed? Have their school behaviors changed since doing mindfulness exercises?

2c. *If positive changes*: Why do you think the mindfulness exercises have led to these positive benefits? *If no positive changes*: Why do you think there has been little change in students' attitudes and behaviors?

D. Interview Wrap-Up

1. Widespread Acceptance:

Overall, do you think there is widespread acceptance and valuing of the mindfulness program in your school? Why or why not?

2. Suggestions:

2a. Would you recommend any changes to the mindfulness program—either in its content or implementation?

2b. Is there anything else you would like to say about the inclusion of mindfulness-based programs in schools?

APPENDIX B

ELEMENTARY SCHOOL CURRICULUM (K-5)

Appendix B

Community Partnership for Mindfulness in Education

Elementary School Curriculum (K-5)

Summary - Mindfulness Classes

Week 1

Class 1: Introduction and Mindfulness of Sound

Class 2: Mindfulness of Breath - Find Your Base

Class 3: Heartfulness - Sending Kind Thoughts

Week 2

Class 4: Body Awareness

Class 5: Mindfulness of Breath

Class 6: Kind and Caring on the Playground

Week 3

Class 7: Mindful Seeing

Class 8: Slow Motion

Class 9: Giving/Generosity

Week 4

Class 10: Mindful Eating

Class 11: Past/Present/Future

Class 12: Gratitude

Week 5

Class 13: Walking

Class 14: What Can We Be Mindful Of?

Class 15: Ending Review and 2+2

Extras: (for third grade and up)

Mindful Test Taking

First Thought
Creating Space
Emotions
Golden Beam of Light

Class 1

Introduction - Mindful Bodies and Sound

I am here today to teach you something called mindfulness. Has anyone ever heard the word Mindfulness? Mindfulness is paying attention to what is happening in the present moment. Mindfulness can help us learn to pay close attention to many things. It can also help us calm down when we are angry, sad, frustrated, or any difficult emotion. (Adjust this for what is appropriate for the grade level. Little kids do not need a lot of explanation. Older kids might like to understand more.)

I am going to visit your class for a few weeks, for just 15 minutes at a time. Every time, I will teach you something new about mindfulness.

There are a couple of very important things that help us be mindful. (Ask the children to turn their entire chair, not just their bodies, toward you if they are not already.)

Often, little ones (k-2) do better on the floor, if possible. When a group is on the floor generally sitting in rows rather than a circle is better; it helps kids not look at each other or giggle.

Ok. The first thing that will help us during mindfulness is to keep our bodies very still...can you all show me your absolutely stillest body?

The second thing automatically happens when we get still. What is the noise like in here right now, when you get still? (Let someone comment on the quiet) Yes, we have still bodies and quiet bodies. That's what I call our mindful bodies. Can you show me your most still, most quiet mindful body? (Let them practice that.)

We do not have to be this still and quiet the whole time, but often I will remind you to get your mindful bodies on and this is what you can do.

(This first class is very important. If you set them up to view mindfulness as a special time and they know how to be prepared when you come in, every class will go better. Do not move on until they understand this.)

References

- Abrams, H. (2007). Towards an understanding of mindful practices with children and adolescents in residential treatment. *Residential Treatment for Children and Youth*, 24(1/2), 93-109.
- Albrecht, N. J., Albrecht, P. M., & Cohen, M. (2012). Mindfully teaching in the classroom: a literature review. *Australian Journal of Teacher Education*, *37*(12), 1-14.
- Arch, J. J., & Craske, M. (2006). Mechanisms of mindfulness: Emotion regulation following a focused breathing induction. *Behaviour Research and Therapy*, 44, 1849-1858.
- Baer, R. A. (2003). Mechanisms of mindfulness. *Journal of Clinical Psychology*, 62(3) 373-386.
- Baker (2006). Contributions of teacher-child relationships to positive school adjustment during elementary school. *Journal of school Psychology*, 44(3), 211-229.
- Barnes, S., Brown, K.W., Krusemark, E., Campbell, W.K. & Rogge, R. D. (2007). The role of mindfulness in romantic relationship satisfaction and responses to relationship stress. *Journal of Marital & Family Therapy*, 33(4), 482-500.
- Beddoe, A., & Murphy, S. (2004). Does mindfulness decrease stress and foster empathy among nursing students? *The Journal of Nursing Education*, 43(7), 305-312.
- Bishop, S. R., Lau, M., Shapiro, S., Carlson, L., Anderson, N. D., Carmody, J., ...Devins, G. (2004). Mindfulness: A proposed operational definition. *Clinical Psychology: Science and Practice*, 11, 230-241.
- Bogdan, R., & Biklen, S. (2007). Qualitative research for education: An introduction in theories and methods. Boston: Pearson Education, Inc.
- Broderick, P. C., & Metz, S. (2009). Learning to breathe: A pilot trial of a mindfulness curriculum for adolescents. *Advances in School Mental Health Promotion*, 2, 35-46.
- Brown, K. W., Ryan, R. M., & Creswell, J. D. (2007). Mindfulness: Theoretical foundations and evidence for its salutary effects. *Psychological Inquiry*, *18*(4), 211-237.

- Brown, P. T. (2009). The influence of teachers' perceptions of school climate, individual teacher efficacy and teacher expectations on collective teacher efficacy in public elementary schools. Unpublished doctoral dissertation.
- Burke, C. A. (2010). Mindfulness-based approaches with children and adolescents: A preliminary review of current research in an emergent field. *Journal of Child and Family Studies*. 19(2) 133-144.
- Chambers, R., Gullone, B. C. & Allen, N. B. (2008). The impact of intensive mindfulness training on attentional control, cognitive style, and affect. *Cognitive Therapy and Research*, 32, 303-322.
- Coffey, K. A., Hartman, M. & Frederickson, B. L. (2010). Deconstructing mindfulness and constructing mental health: Understanding mindfulness and its mechanisms of action. *Mindfulness* 1, 235-253.
- Cohen, J. (2006). Social, emotional, ethical, and academic education: Creating a climate for learning, participation in democracy, and well-being. *Harvard Educational Review*, 76(2), 201-237.
- Cohn, M., A. & Fredrickson B. L. (2010). In search of durable positive psychology interventions: Predictors and consequences of long-germ positive behavior changes. *Journal of Positive Psychology* 5(5) 355-366.
- Coholic, D., Eys, M., & Lougheed, S. (2012). Investigating the effectiveness of an arts-based and mindfulness-based group program for the improvement of resilience in children in need. *Journal of Child and Family Studies*, 21(5), 833-844.
- Collay, M. (2006). Respecting teacher professional identity as a foundational reform strategy. *New Horizons for Learning* (Online Journal), *12*(3).
- Darling-Hammond, L., & McLaughlin, M. (1995). Policies that support professional development in an era of reform. *Phi Delta Kappan*, 76, 597-604.
- Denham, S. A. (2006). Social-emotional competence as support for school readiness: What is it and how do we assess it? *Early Education and Development*, 17, 57-89.
- Domitrovich, C. E., Cortes, R., & Greenberg, M. T. (2007). *PATHS: Promoting social and emotional competence in young children*. Paper presented at the Society for Prevention Research, Seattle, Washington.

- Duncan, L. G., Coatsworth, J. D. & Greenberg, M. T. (2009). A model of mindful parenting: Implications for parent-child relationships and prevention research. *Clinical Child Family Psychology Review*, 12, 255-270.
- Farb, N. A. S., Anderson, A. K., Mayberg, H., Bean, J., McKeon, D., & Segal, Z. V. (2010). Minding one's emotions: Mindfulness training alters the neural expression of sadness. *Emotion*, 10(1), 25-33.
- Flook, L., Smalley, S. L., Kitil, M. J., Galla, B. M., Kaiser-Greenland, S., Locke, J., Ishijima, E. & Kasari, C. (2010). Effects of mindful awareness practices on executive functions in elementary school children. *Journal of Applied School Psychology*, 26(1) 70-95.
- Frederickson, B. L. (2001). The role of positive emotions in positive psychology: The broaden-and-build theory of positive emotions. *American Psychologist*, *56*(3), 218-226.
- Fredrickson, B. L., Cohn, M. A., Coffey, K. A., Pek, J., & Finkel, S. M. (2008). Open hearts build lives: Positive emotions, induced through loving-kindness meditation, build consequential personal resources. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, *95*(5) 1045-1062
- Gogerly, D. J. (2007). On Buddhism: *Journal of the Ceylon Branch of the Royal Asiatic Society*, 1845, 7-28, 90-112
- Greenberg, M. T., Weissberg, R. P., O'Brien, M., Zin, J. E., Fredericks, L., Resnik, H., et al. (2003). Enhancing school-based prevention and youth development through coordinated social, emotional, and academic learning. *American Psychologist*, 58, 466-474.
- Greenberg, M. T., & Harris, A. R. (2012). Nurturing mindfulness in children and youth: Current state of research. *Child Development Perspectives*, 6, 161-166.
- Greenland, S. K. (2010). The mindful child. How to help your kid manage stress and become happier, kinder and more compassionate. NY: Free Press.
- Grossman, P., Niemann, L., Schmidt, S. & Walach, H. (2004). Mindfulness-based stress reduction and health benefits: A meta-analysis. *Journal of Psychosomatic Research*, *57*(1) 35-43.
- Gunuratana, B. H. (2002). *Mindfulness in Plain English*. Somerville, MA: *Wisdom Publications*.

- Hamilton, N. A., Kitzman, H., & Guyotte, S. (2006). Enhancing health and emotion: Mindfulness as a missing link between cognitive therapy and positive psychology. *Journal of Cognitive Psychotherapy. Positive Psychology*, 20(2), 123-134.
- Harwood, W. S., Hansen, J., & Lotter, C. (2006). Measuring teacher beliefs about inquiry: The development of a blended qualitative/quantitative instrument. *Journal of Science Education and Technology*, 15 (1) 69-79.
- Heeren, A. V., Broeck, N., & Philippot, P. (2009). The effects of mindfulness on executive processes and autobiographical memory specificity. *Behaviour Research and Therapy*, 47(5), 403-409.
- Hofmann, S. G., Sawyer, A. T. Witt, A. A. & Oh, D. (2002). The effect of mindfulness-based therapy on anxiety and depression: A Meta-Analytic Review *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology* 78(2), 196-183.
- Hooker, K. & Fodor, I. (2008). Teaching mindfulness to children. *Gestalt Review*, 12(1), 75-91.
- Izard, C. E., Fine, S., Schult, D., Mostow, A., Ackerman, B. & Youngstrom, E. (2001). Emotion knowledge as a predictor of social behavior and academic competence in children at risk. *Psychological Science*, *13* (1), 53-67.
- Jennings, P.A., Greenberg, M. (2009). The pro-social classroom: Teacher social and emotional competence in relation to child and classroom outcomes. *Review of Educational Research*, 79, 491-525.
- Kabat-Zinn, J. (2012). *Mindfulness for beginners: An invitation to the practice of mindfulness*. Boulder, Co: Sounds True, Inc.
- Kabat-Zinn, J. (2005). Full catastrophe living: Using the wisdom of your body and mind to face stress, pain and illness. New York: Bantam Dell.
- Kabat-Zinn, J. (2003). Mindfulness-based interventions in context: Past, present, and future. *Clinical Psychology: Science and Practice*, 10(2) 144-156.
- Kabat-Zinn, J. (1994). Wherever you go, there you are: Mindfulness meditation in everyday life. New York: Hyperion.
- Kabat-Zinn, J., Lipworth, L., & Burney, R. (1985). The clinical use of mindfulness meditation for the self-regulation of chronic pain. *Journal of Behavioral Medicine*, 8, 63-190.

- Kagan, D.M. (1992). Implications of research on teacher beliefs. *Educational Psychologist*, 27(1) 65-90.
- Kennedy Root, A., & Denham, S. A. (2010). The role of gender in the socialization of emotion: Key concepts and critical issues. In A. Kennedy Root & S. A. Denham (Eds.), *The role of gender in the socialization of emotion: Key concepts and critical issues. New Directions for Child and Adolescent Development, 128*, 1–9. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Lake, V. E., Jones, I., & Dagli, U. (2005). Integration of science and mathematics methods and preservice teachers' understanding of constructivism. *Journal of Early Childhood Teacher Education*, 25(2), 165-172.
- Langer, E. J., Hatem, M., Joss, J., & Howell, M. (1989). Conditional teaching and mindful learning: The role of uncertainty in education. *Creative Research Journal*, 2, 139-150.
- Marin Elementary School, (2012). Newsletter. (http://marin.ausdk12.org)
- McClelland, M., & Ponitz, C. C. (2012). Self-Regulation: The key to successful students. Retrieved from internet source http://www.education.com/print/self-regulation-children.
- McCready, L. T., & Soloway, G. B. (2010). Teachers' perceptions of challenging student behaviours in model inner city schools. *Emotional and Behavioural Difficulties*, 15(2) 111-123.
- McLeod, V. C. (1998). Socioeconomic disadvantage and child development. *American Psychologist*, *53*, 185-204.
- Mendelson, T., Greenberg, M. T., Dariotis, J. K., Gould, L. F., Rhoades, B. L., & Leaf, P. J. (2010). Feasibility and preliminary outcomes of a school-based mindfulness intervention for urban youth. *Journal of Abnormal Child Psychology*, *38*, 985-994
- Mindfulness in Schools (2010). www.mindfulschools.org.
- Morrison, F. J., Ponitz, C. C., & McClelland, M. M. (2010). Self-regulation and academic achievement in the transition to school. In S. D. Calkins & M.A. Bell (Eds.), *Child development at the intersection of emotion and cognition*. Washington, DC, US: American Psychological Association.
- Mrazek, S. (2013). Mindfulness training improves working memory capacity and GRE performance while reducing mind wandering. *Psychological Science*, 24(5), 776-781.

- Napoli, M., Krech, P. R. & Holley, L.C. (2005). Mindfulness training for elementary school students: The attention academy. *Journal of Applied School Psychology*, 21, 99-125.
- National Commission on Excellence in Education (1983). A nation at risk: The imperative for educational reform: A report to the nation and the Secretary of Education. Washington, D. C.: United States Department of Education.
- Park Day School (2010). Transforming schools by teaching concentration, conflict resolution, attention, and empathy using the simple technique of mindfulness. *Retrieved from internet source http://.parkdayschool.org.*
- Rempel, K. D. (2012). Mindfulness for children and youth: A review of the literature with an argument for school-based implementation. *Canadian Journal of Counselling and Psychotherapy*, 46(3) 201-220.
- Ritchart, R., & Perkins, D. (2000). Life in the mindful classroom: Nurturing the disposition of mindfulness. *Journal of Social Issues*. *56*(1) 27-47.
- Roeser, R. W., Schonert-Reichl, K. A., Jha, A., Cullen, M., Wallace, L., Wilensky, R.,... Harrison, J. (2013). Mindfulness training and reductions in teacher stress and burnout: Results from two randomized, waitlist-control field trials. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 105, 787-804.
- Roeser, R. W., Skinner, E., Beers, J. & Jennings, P. A. (2012). Mindfulness training and teachers' professional development: An emerging area of research and practice. *Child Development Perspectives*, 6, 167-173.
- Roeser, R. W. & Zelazo, P. D. (2012). Contemplative science, education and child development: Introduction to the special Section. *Child Development Perspectives*, 6, 143-145.
- Rosenthal, J. M., & Okie, S. (2005). White coat, mood indigo: Depression in medical school. *New English Journal of Medicine*, *353*, 1085-1088.
- Saltzman, A., & Goldin, P. (2008). Mindfulness based stress reduction for school-age children. In S. C. Hayes & L. A. Greco (Eds.), *Acceptance and mindfulness interventions for children, adolescents and families* (pp. 139-161). Oakland, CA: Context Press/New Harbinger.

- Schoeberlein, D., Koffler, T., & Jha, A. P. (2005). *Current status of programs using contemplative techniques in K-12 educational settings: A mapping report*. Garrison, NY: Garrison Institute Report.
- Schonert-Reichl, K. A., & Lawlor, M. S. (2010) The effects of a mindfulness-based education program on pre and early adolescents well-being and social emotional competence. *Mindfulness*, 1, 137-151.
- Schroevers, M. J., & Brandsma, R. (2010). Is learning mindfulness associated with improved affect after mindfulness-based cognitive therapy? *British Journal of Psychology*, 101, 95-107.
- Seligman, M. E. P., Ernst, R. M., Gillham, J., Reivich, K. & Linkins, M. (2009). Positive education: positive psychology and classroom interventions. *Oxford Review of Education* 35(3), 293-311.
- Semple, R., Reid, E., & Miller, L. (2005). Treating anxiety with mindfulness: An open trial of mindfulness training for anxious children. *Journal of Cognitive Psychotherapy: An International Quarterly*, 19(4), 379-392.
- Shapiro, S. L., & Carlson, L. E. (2009). The art and science of mindfulness: Integrating mindfulness into psychology and the helping professions. Washington, DC: American Psychological Association.
- Singh, N. N., Singh, A. N., Lancioni, G. E., Singh, J., Winton, A. S.W. & Adkins, A. D. (2009). Mindfulness training for parents and their children with ADHD increases the children's compliance. *Journal of Child and Family Studies*, 19(2), 157-174.
- Stipek, D. J., Givvin, K. B., Salmon, J. M., MacGyvers, V. L. (2001). Teachers' beliefs and practices related to mathematics instructions. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, 17(3), 321-331.
- Suzuki, S. (1970). Zen mind, beginner's mind. New York: Weatherhill.
- Tang, Y., Ma, Y., Wang, J., Fan, Y., Feng, S., Lu, Q., Sui, D., Rothbart, M. K., Fan, M., & Posner, M.I. (2009). Short-term meditation training improves attention and self-regulation. *Proceeding of the National Academy of Sciences*, 104(43) 17152-17156.
- Teasdale, J. D., Segal, Z. V., & Williams, J. M. G. (1995). *Behaviour Research and Therapy*, 33(1), 25-39.
- Terjesen, M. D., Jacofsky, M., Froh, J., & DiGiuseppe, R. (2004). Integrating positive psychology into schools: Implications for practice. *Psychology in the Schools*, *4*(1) 2004.

- Thornburg, D. G., Mungai, A. (2011). Teacher empowerment and school reform. *Journal of Ethnographic & Qualitatiave Research* 5, 205-217.
- Tregenza, V. (2008). Looking back to the future: The current relevance of Maria Montessori's ideas about the spiritual wellbeing of young children. *Journal of Student Wellbeing*, 2(2)1-5.
- Tugade, M. M., & Fredrickson, B. L. (2004). Resilient individuals use positive emotions to bounce back from negative emotional experiences. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 86, 320-333.
- UCLA Mindful Awareness Research Center, (2012). Mar.ucla.edu
- van de Weijer-Bergsma, E., Formsma, A. R., de Bruin, E. I., & Bogels, S. M. (2012). The effectiveness of mindfulness training on behavioral problems and attentional functioning in adolescents with ADHD. *Journal of Child and Family Studies*, 21(5) 775-787.
- Webster-Stratton, C. & Reid, M. J. (2004). Strengthening social and emotional competence in young children. *The Foundation for Early School Readiness and Success*, 17(2) 96-113.
- Weissberg, P. J. & Kumpfer, P. (2003). The positive impact of social and emotional learning. *The American Psychologist*. 58(6-7) 425-32.
- Weissberg, R. P., Walberg, H. J., O'Brien, M. U. & Kuster, C. B. (Eds.). (2003). *Long-term trends in the well-being of children and youth*. Washington, DC: Child Welfare League of America.
- Zeidan, F., Johnson, S. K., Diamond, B. J., David, Z. & Goolkasian, P. (2010). Mindfulness meditation improves cognition: Evidence of brief mental training. *Consciousness and Cognition*, 19, 597-605.
- Zelazo, P. D. & Lyons, K. E. (2012). The potential benefits of mindfulness training in early childhood: A developmental social cognitive neuroscience perspective. *Child Development Perspectives*, 6(2), 154-160.
- Zeleny, J. (2010). Obama backs rewarding districts that police failing schools. *The New York Times. Retrieved from http://www.nytimes.com*
- Zhang, Z., & Burry-Stock, J. A. (2003). Classroom assessment practices and teachers' self- perceived assessment skills. *Applied Measurement in Education*, 16, 323-342.